Axyz DM

Data Manager

Software Reference Manual



Leica Geosystems AG



Authorship

Text and content: Dr. Stephen Kyle, Leica

Proprietary information

Information in this document is subject to change without notice. Companies, names, and data used in examples herein are fictitious unless otherwise noted. No part of this document may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, for any purpose, without the express written permission of Leica Geosystems AG.

© 2000 Leica Geosystems AG. All rights reserved.

The **Axyz** program has been developed by Leica Geosystems, Switzerland and Atlanta USA.

Microsoft, MS, MS-DOS, Microsoft Excel are registered trademarks and Windows and Visual Basic are trademarks of Microsoft Corporation in the USA and other countries.

Document reference data

Title:

Reference code: Software version: Document release date: Axyz Data Manager:
Software Reference Manual
722 233
Axyz v. 1.4
January 2000

Contents

1. AXYZ DM - THE DATA MANAGER	1
1.1 ABOUT THIS MANUAL	1
1.1.1 Document conventions	I 2
1.1.2 Reyboard and menu conventions	2
1.1.4 On-line HELP	2
1.2 DATA MANAGER CONCEPTS	3
1.2.1 Multiple DM windows	3
1.2.2 Viewing shape points	4
1.2.3 Where to find DM functions	4
1.3 Starting a Data Manager window	4
2. GRAPHICAL INTERFACE	5
2.1 DATA MANAGER WINDOW	5
2.1.1 Sample Data Manager window	5
2.1.2 Menu and toolbar changes	6
2.1.3 Structure of the outline view	6
2.1.4 Summary of data tables in the detail view	9
2.2 DM TOOLBAR	14
2.2.1 DM tool bar buttons in brief	15
2.3 Manipulating the detail view	15
2.3.1 Tab split	15
2.3.2 Pane divider	16
2.3.3 Selecting columns	10
2.3.5 Selecting cells	// 17
2.3.6 Changing column width	18
2.3.7 Hiding and restoring ("unhiding") columns	18
2.3.8 Sorting data by column	18
2.3.9 Moving columns	20
2.3.10 Changing title row height	20
2.3.11 Multiple selections	21
2.3.12 Copying data to a spreadsneet program such as EXCEL	22 21
2.3.13 Compound Selection	24 26
2.3.15 Arrange multiple DM windows	26
3. DM MENU SUMMARY	27
3.1 INTRODUCTION	
3 2 FOIT SUMMARY	,
3 3 VIEW SLIMMARY	28
3 4 DATA SIIMMARY	20

3.5 Help summary	29
4. EDIT MENU	.30
4.1 Copy	20
	30
5. VIEW MENU	.31
5.1 Toolbar	31
5.2 Status Bar	31
5.3 Coord sys: Introduction	31
5.4 Coord sys: Active	31
5.5 Coord sys: Other	32
5.5.1 Dialogue box: Other coordinate system	32
5.5.2 Change to title bar	32 33
5.6 REFRESH	33
5.7 Sort: Ascending	34
5.8 Sort: Descending	34
5.9 Sort: Reset	34
5.10 Unhide columns	35
5.11 SAVE COLUMN LAYOUT	35
6. DATA MENU	
6 1 Epit	26
	30
0.2 NEW	30
6.3 DELETE	36
6.4 Report	37
6.5 Import	37
6.6 Export	37
7. HELP MENU	. 38
7.1 Help Topics	38
7.2 Using Help	38
7.3 Help Mode	38
7.4 About Data Manager	39
8. SHORTCUT MENU ON RIGHT MOUSE CLICK	.40
8.1 RIGHT CLICK IN A DATA MANAGER WINDOW	40
9 SELECTING DATA	11
	. – I

	9.1 SELECT ID	
	9.1.1 Other ways of accessing Select ID	41
	9.2 Pre-selecting data for analysis	42
10.	MODIFYING DATA	43
	10.1 Data Integrity	43
	10.1.1 Access rights	43
	10.1.2 Identifiers	43
	10.1.3 Overwrite and delete warnings	44
	10.1.4 Shape history	44
	10.1.5 Deletion of points	
	10.1.6 Modification of points	
	10.1.7 Deletion of measurements	
	10.1.8 Modification of measurements	
	10.1.9 Deletion of stations	
	10.1.10 Modification and creation of stations	
	10.1.11 Deletion of workpieces	47
	10.1.12 Changes to scale bar data	
	10.1.13 Changes to hidden point device data	
	10.2 General editing features	48
	10.2.1 Grey and white fields	48
	10.2.2 Editing by forms	49
	10.2.3 In-line editing	49
	10.2.4 Manually creating a new data record	50
	10.2.5 Deleting records	50
	10.2.6 "Cut, copy and paste"	51
11.	10.2.6 "Cut, copy and paste"	51 52
11.	10.2.6 "Cut, copy and paste" DATA TABLES AND EDIT FORMS	51 52
11.	10.2.6 "Cut, copy and paste" DATA TABLES AND EDIT FORMS 11.1 Summary of DATA TABLES 11.1.1 Workpiece table	51 52 52
11.	10.2.6 "Cut, copy and paste" DATA TABLES AND EDIT FORMS 11.1 Summary of DATA TABLES 11.1.1 Workpiece table 11.1.2 Object points table	51 52 52 52 52
11.	10.2.6 "Cut, copy and paste" DATA TABLES AND EDIT FORMS. 11.1 Summary of DATA TABLES 11.1.1 Workpiece table 11.1.2 Object points table 11.1.3 Control points table	51 52 52 52 52 52
11.	10.2.6 "Cut, copy and paste" DATA TABLES AND EDIT FORMS. 11.1 SUMMARY OF DATA TABLES. 11.1.1 Workpiece table 11.1.2 Object points table 11.1.3 Control points table 11.1.4 Reference data tables	51 52 52 52 52 52 52 52
11.	10.2.6 "Cut, copy and paste" DATA TABLES AND EDIT FORMS. 11.1 Summary of DATA TABLES . 11.1.1 Workpiece table 11.1.2 Object points table 11.1.3 Control points table 11.1.4 Reference data tables 11.1.5 Shapes table	51 52 52 52 52 52 52 52 52
11.	10.2.6 "Cut, copy and paste" DATA TABLES AND EDIT FORMS. 11.1 SUMMARY OF DATA TABLES. 11.1.1 Workpiece table 11.1.2 Object points table 11.1.3 Control points table 11.1.4 Reference data tables 11.1.5 Shapes table 11.1.6 Coordinate systems table.	51 52 52 52 52 52 52 53 53
11.	10.2.6 "Cut, copy and paste" DATA TABLES AND EDIT FORMS 11.1 SUMMARY OF DATA TABLES 11.1.1 Workpiece table 11.1.2 Object points table 11.1.3 Control points table 11.1.4 Reference data tables 11.1.5 Shapes table 11.1.6 Coordinate systems table 11.1.7 Set parameters table	51 52 52 52 52 52 52 52 53 53 53
11.	10.2.6 "Cut, copy and paste" DATA TABLES AND EDIT FORMS. 11.1 SUMMARY OF DATA TABLES . 11.1.1 Workpiece table 11.1.2 Object points table 11.1.3 Control points table 11.1.4 Reference data tables. 11.1.5 Shapes table. 11.1.6 Coordinate systems table. 11.1.7 Set parameters table. 11.1.8 Coordinate sets table	51 52 52 52 52 52 52 53 53 53
11.	10.2.6 "Cut, copy and paste" DATA TABLES AND EDIT FORMS. 11.1 SUMMARY OF DATA TABLES 11.1.1 Workpiece table 11.1.2 Object points table 11.1.3 Control points table 11.1.4 Reference data tables. 11.1.5 Shapes table 11.1.6 Coordinate systems table. 11.1.7 Set parameters table. 11.1.8 Coordinate sets table 11.1.9 Measurement set tables.	51 52 52 52 52 52 52 53 53 53 53 53
11.	10.2.6 "Cut, copy and paste" DATA TABLES AND EDIT FORMS 11.1 SUMMARY OF DATA TABLES 11.1.1 Workpiece table 11.1.2 Object points table 11.1.3 Control points table 11.1.4 Reference data tables 11.1.5 Shapes table 11.1.6 Coordinate systems table 11.1.7 Set parameters table 11.1.8 Coordinate sets table 11.1.9 Measurement set tables 11.1.10 Object point measurement tables	51 52 52 52 52 52 52 52 53 53 53 53 54
11.	10.2.6 "Cut, copy and paste" DATA TABLES AND EDIT FORMS 11.1 SUMMARY OF DATA TABLES 11.1.1 Workpiece table 11.1.2 Object points table 11.1.3 Control points table 11.1.4 Reference data tables 11.1.5 Shapes table 11.1.6 Coordinate systems table 11.1.7 Set parameters table 11.1.8 Coordinate sets table 11.1.9 Measurement set tables 11.1.10 Object point measurement tables 11.1.11 Orientation and collimation measurements table	51 52 52 52 52 52 52 53 53 53 53 53 53 54 54 55
11.	10.2.6 "Cut, copy and paste" DATA TABLES AND EDIT FORMS 11.1 SUMMARY OF DATA TABLES 11.1.1 Workpiece table 11.1.2 Object points table 11.1.3 Control points table 11.1.4 Reference data tables 11.1.5 Shapes table 11.1.6 Coordinate systems table 11.1.7 Set parameters table 11.1.8 Coordinate sets table 11.1.9 Measurement set tables 11.1.10 Object point measurement tables 11.1.11 Orientation and collimation measurements table 11.1.12 Stations table	51 52 52 52 52 52 52 52 53 53 53 53 53 54 55
11.	10.2.6 "Cut, copy and paste" DATA TABLES AND EDIT FORMS	
11.	10.2.6 "Cut, copy and paste" DATA TABLES AND EDIT FORMS	51 52 52 52 52 52 52 53 53 53 53 53 54 55 55
11.	10.2.6 "Cut, copy and paste"	51 52 52 52 52 52 52 52 52 52 53 53 53 53 55 55 56
11.	10.2.6 "Cut, copy and paste"	51 52 52 52 52 52 52 53 53 53 53 53 53 54 55 55 55 55
11.	10.2.6 "Cut, copy and paste"	51 52 52 52 52 52 52 52 52 52 53 53 53 53 53 55 55 55 55
11.	10.2.6 "Cut, copy and paste"	

11.2 WORKPIECES	. 57
11.2.1 Edit workpieces	. 58
11.3 OBJECT POINT LOCATIONS	. 60
11.3.1 Edit object points	. 60
11.4 CONTROL POINT LOCATIONS	. 65
11.4.1 Edit control points	. 66
11.5 REFERENCE FILES	. 67
11.5.1 Edit reference points.	. 68
11.5.2 Adding new reference data.	. 71
11.6 Shapes	. 71
11.6.1 Edit shapes	. 72
11.7 Coordinate systems	. 75 . 76
11.8 Set parameters	. 80 . 80
11.9 COORDINATE SETS	. 82
11.9.1 Edit coordinate sets	. 82
11.10 MEASUREMENT SETS	. 83
11.10.1 Edit measurement sets for distributed points	. 84
11.10.2 View measurement sets for stationary points	. 86
11.11 STANDARD POINT MEASUREMENTS	. 87
11.11.1 Edit standard measurements	. 88
11.12 ORIENTATION AND COLLIMATION MEASUREMENTS	01
11.12.1 Edit ori. and coll. measurements	. 91
11.12.1 Edit ori. and coll. measurements	. 91
11.13 STATIONS	. 94
11.13.1 Edit stations	. 95
 11.12.1 Edit ori. and coll. measurements	. 91 . 94 . 95 100 101 103
 11.12.1 Edit ori. and coll. measurements 11.13 STATIONS	. 91 . 94 . 95 101 103 104 105 107 108 109
 11.12.1 Edit ori. and coll. measurements 11.13 STATIONS 11.13.1 Edit stations 11.14 TRACKER PARAMETERS 11.14.1 View tracker measurement parameters 11.14.2 View tracker calibration information 11.15 Hippen POINT DEVICE DEFINITION 11.15.1 Principles of hidden point devices 11.15.2 Edit hidden point devices: general properties 11.15.3 Edit hidden point dimensions 11.15.4 Define a new hidden point device. 11.16.1 Edit device points locations 11.16.2 New device point location 11.16.3 Edit device point measurements. 	. 91 . 91 . 95 100 101 103 104 105 107 108 109 110 111 111 111

	11.17.4 Define a new scale bar	115
	11.18 Scale bar targets	115
	11.18.1 Edit target locations	116
	11.18.2 Edit target measurements	119
	11 19 REFLECTORS	121
	11.19.1 Edit reflectors	121
	11 20 Huuts	122
	11 20 1 How units are defined	123
	11 20 2 Edit units	120
	11.20.3 Creating a new unit	125
		125
	11 21 1 Edit information	126
40		407
12.	REPORT GENERATION	127
	12.1 INTRODUCTION TO REPORT GENERATION	127
	12.1.1 Standard and tailored templates	128
	12.2 How to create a report	129
	12.2.1 Changing the selected data	129
	12.2.2 Reports for single data types	129
	12.2.3 Combination reports for Workpieces and Stations	130
	12.2.4 Reports on comparison of data sets	130
	12 3 REPORT GENERATOR GRAPHICAL INTERFACE	131
	12.3.1 Report generator main screen	131
	12.3.2 Report generator toolbar summary	1.31
	12.3.3 Report window	1.32
	12.3.4 Individual report toolbar summary	132
		133
	12.4 1 Open template	133
	12.4.7 Open template	134
	12.4.3 Exit	135
	12 5 VIEW MENIL (REPORT GENERATOR)	136
	12.5 1 Toolbar	136
	12.5.2 Status bar	136
	12 6 OPTIONS MENU	126
	12.6 1 Template options	136
		407
	12.7 PRINI MENU	137
		157
	12.8 WINDOW MENU (REPORT GENERATOR)	138
	12.8.1 New Window	138
	12.0.2 UASCADE	139
	12.0.3 1110	139
	12.0.4 ATTATIYE ICONS	139
		140
	12.9 Help menu (Report Generator)	140

12.9.1 About RepGen	140
12.10 Export data from a report window	140
12.10.1 Export (Report) dialogue box	
13. EXPORTING DATA	
13.1 Export concept in Brief	141
13.2 Exporting selected DATA	 142 142
13.3 WIZARD - DEFINING AND MODIFYING EXPORT TEMPLATES	144
13.3.1 Export wizard: Page 1	145
13.3.2 Export wizard: Character conversion	
13.3.3 Export wizard: Page 2	
13.3.4 EXPOR WIZARD: TINISH	
14. IMPORTING DATA	
14.1 IMPORT CONCEPT IN BRIEF	154
14.1.1 Missing and modified input	
14.2 Templates for importing VSTARS data	155
14.2.1 Import LABEL records	155
14.2.2 Import CODE records	156
14.2.3 Import PROBE records	156
14.3 IMPORTING AN EXTERNAL FILE OF DATA	157
14.3.1 Dialogue box: Import	157
14.3.2 Dialogue box: Advanced	
14.3.3 Coordinate System of external data	
14.4 WIZARD - DEFINING AND MODIFYING AN IMPORT TEMPLATE	163
14.4.1 Import wizard: Page 1	164
14.4.2 Import wizard: Character conversion	
14.4.3 Import wizard: Page 2 for delimited data	
14.4.4 Import wizard: Page 2 for fixed width data	
14.4.5 Import wizard: Page 3	
14.4.6 import wizard: Finish	

1. Axyz DM - the Data Manager

1.1 About this manual

This manual explains in detail how to operate the software interface to the **Axyz** Data Manager.

It is assumed that the reader has an understanding of how to operate the Core Data Module (CDM) and one of the sensor modules as explained in the following documents

- **Axyz** CDM: Core Data Module Software Reference (This also includes information on Report Generation)
- **Axyz** STM/MTM: Theodolite Module Software Reference
- **Axyz** LTM: Laser Tracker Software Reference

This manual also assumes the reader has an understanding of the measurement task and basic system concepts.

The following documents provide background information to Axyz:

- **Axyz** "System Concepts" explains the general purpose and structure of the software.
- **Axyz** "Mathematics for Users" provides details of all relevant mathematical techniques.
- MS Visual Basic documentation explains the use of this programming language, except for functions and options specially created for **Axyz**.
- Crystal Report explains further details of report generating.

1.1.1 Document conventions

The following text formatting conventions are in use:

This	Represents
italic	Italic type is used to indicate new or specialist names and terms. Look for a glossary definition or special section for more details.
ALL CAPITALS	The names of computers, folder names, filenames and acronyms.

1.1.2 Keyboard and menu conventions

Key combinations and key sequences have the following meanings:

Format	Meaning
KEY1+KEY2	A plus sign (+) between key names means to press and hold down the first key while you press the second key.
KEY1, KEY2	A comma (,) between key names means to press and release the keys one after the other.
ENTER or RETURN	The key equivalent to "carriage return" on a typewriter and which causes a new line when typing text. It may be labelled with a bent arrow.
SHIFT, Shift	The key which produces capital letters. It may be labelled with an upward pointing arrow.
CTRL, Ctrl, ALT, Alt	The "control" and "alternate" keys, generally labelled as "CTRL" and "ALT" on your keyboard.

1.1.3 Windows conventions

It is assumed that the user is familiar with the Microsoft WINDOWS[™] environment. See MS Windows documentation for use of a mouse, windows features and shortcut keys. In particular, the following standard buttons enable the user to respond to requested inputs.

OK

Proceed with actions defined by the settings in the current dialogue box

Cancel

Ignore any changes made in the current dialogue box. Return to the situation which existed before the current box was accessed.

Browse...

Search folders on disk for the requested information.

<u>H</u>elp

Provide context-sensitive HELP.

The use of these buttons will in most cases not be further described.

1.1.4 On-line HELP

The on-line HELP is derived from this Software Reference Manual using Doc-To-Help TM. HELP and the manual each contain essentially the same information with the exception of menu screens. All menu screens are displayed in the manual. Most menu screens are not displayed in HELP because the screen can be viewed in the actual program when using HELP. However HELP does contain some example screens in order to properly explain the operation of particular features.

1.2 Data Manager concepts

The Data Manager (DM) provides a structured overview of all data stored within the job file and combines this with detailed editing and selection.

In contrast to the Graphics Modules (**Axyz** View and **Axyz** CAD), the Data Manager provides a numerical display of data in separate tables or *tabs*.

The structured overview is similar to the expandable outline provided by the Windows 95 "Explorer" and the detailed view is similar to a spreadsheet.

The DM itself permits the user to:

- Display numerical and descriptive details of selected items
- Edit parts of the displayed data
- Delete data
- Manually create new data

The DM is also a selection tool which allows users to specify data for:

- Mathematical analysis
- Presentation in a report
- Import and export to and from the database

1.2.1 Multiple DM windows

Several DM windows may be open at once. You can, for example, use this option to view two different types of data on the screen.

The windows may be opened in one module only or in several modules. For example, two windows may be open in the CDM and one window open in the STM/MTM. All the DM windows are independent although the same job file information is available to each.

Any selections made in an DM window are particular to that window and do not apply to any other.

Only one DM window can be "active" at any time. The selections in the currently active window are also the currently valid selections.

The display properties, for example column widths, are the same for all windows.

1.2.2 Viewing shape points



The DM does not enable users to view the points used when creating shapes. If this is of interest, see the comments given in the section on analysis functions in the CDM Software Reference Manual.

1.2.3 Where to find DM functions

DM functions are available in a number of places:

- On the DM toolbar
- On the "Data" menu
- On the host module's "View" menu
- On the host module's "Window" menu (open DM windows)
- On a popup menu in the detail view (right mouse click to open)

1.3 Starting a Data Manager window

The Data Manager can be started from *Axyz* CDM, MTM, STM and LTM.

An DM window is opened:

- When **Axyz** is started with an existing job or a new job ("UNTITLED")
- By use of the toolbar button
- By selecting "Data Manager" from the "Window" menu of the host module
- By use of the Select ID button in other menu choices

2. Graphical interface

2.1 Data Manager window

The DM interface has a left pane similar to the "Explorer" in Windows 95. This provides the *outline view* which can be expanded and collapsed. The outline view provides a tree structure showing the principal components of the database. This view can show items such as individual workpieces and stations but not the information associated with them. You must select an item in this pane in order to see associated information in the right pane.

The right pane has a layout similar to a spreadsheet such as MS Excel TM. This pane provides the *detail view*. Within the detail view, tabbed sheets provide access to different types of data associated with the highlighted item in the outline view. Tables show individual data such as 3D point coordinates and measurements which can be viewed and manipulated.



2.1.1 Sample Data Manager window

In the example the workpiece "Ref" has been selected in the outline view. In the associated detail view the selected "Points" tab shows a table with information about 3D object points in this workpiece.

2.1.2 Menu and toolbar changes

When a Data Manager window is active the host module's main menu is modified as follows:

- A special **Data** menu is added
- The host module's **Edit** and **View** menu options change to correspond with DM functions
- The Help menu changes to support DM functions and operation

In addition a DM toolbar is added to the module's toolbars. All the main module toolbars are still visible and accessible.

If a DM window is open but another window is activated, e.g. the graphics window or a measurement window, the **Data** menu and DM toolbar will disappear and the **View** menu will change back to correspond with host module functions.

2.1.3 Structure of the outline view

The outline view shows the job sub-divided into the following principal data categories:

- Workpieces
- 🎲 Stations
- / Scale bars
- Hidden point devices
- **C** Reflectors
- Reference data
- **Coordinate systems**

Click on the \pm expand or \Box collapse buttons to reveal or hide the next level of detail, such as individual named workpieces, individual named stations or measurement sets (tracker data only).

At <u>any</u> level you can click on an item to show the associated numeric and descriptive data in the detail view, where it can be modified. The pointing hand symbol appears and indicates that the selected item in the outline view corresponds to the data in the detail view.

Workpieces

Individual workpieces are found under the "Workpiece" symbol. Within each workpiece coordinate and measurement sets may be found. These are mainly generated by trackers.



IDM outline02.BMP



IDM outline03.BMP



IDM outline04.BMP

Click on the workpiece symbol to reveal a list of individual workpieces. A red disk \bigcirc indicates an individual item. A blue disk \bigcirc indicates the currently active workpiece. In the example, this is the workpiece named "Imp-Exp".

Click on an individual workpiece to reveal any coordinate sets. These are indicated by an array of points in front of 2 axes.

Coordinate sets are created by the surface offset function in the Graphics Module or imported from other sources.

Click on an individual workpiece to reveal any measurement sets from continuously scanned data. These are indicated by a tracker symbol with an array of points.

Click on an individual workpiece to reveal any measurement sets recorded for single fixed points. These are indicated by a tracker symbol with a single point.

NOTE

From ver. 1.3 only the averaged point location is stored. This is shown in the workpiece points table. It is no longer possible to store the corresponding set. These sets will only appear in old job files.

Stations, scale bars and hidden point devices



The symbols for stations, scale bars, and hidden point devices can be opened up to reveal individual named items, each indicated by a red disk \bigcirc .

Reflectors and coordinate systems

Individual reflectors and coordinate systems are listed in the corresponding detail view and do not appear in the outline view.

Reference data

Reference or design data is required for the purposes of "Build and Inspect" and "Transformation". Although there are some differences in the data fields associated with each type of reference point, the same structure is used for both in the database.

Reference data is assigned a "reference ID" and within this reference ID it may be subdivided into "workpieces".

The reference ID is an additional organizational layer which can be used, for example, to separate reference sets into different "files" or different groups depending on purpose such as "build" or "transform".



Click on the "Reference" symbol to reveal individual reference IDs or "files", indicated by a green card symbol

Click on a "Reference ID" symbol to reveal individual reference workpieces represented by a red disk \bigcirc .

2.1.4 Summary of data tables in the detail view

The following sections briefly indicate what details are available for each category of data. Different types of information are presented on separate tables (tabs) in the detail view. A full list and explanation of the individual data fields, indicated by the column labels, is given later. See "Data tables and edit forms" on page 52.

Job

The job itself contains two types of data.

Tab 1: Job Information

Descriptive job information

Tab 2: UnitsDefinition of units

Workpieces (collective)

Click directly on the "workpieces" symbol.

Tab 1: Workpieces

A list of all workpieces in this job, with recorded environmental information.

Workpieces (individual)

Expand the "workpieces" symbol to reveal individual workpieces.

Tab 1: Points

Point coordinates, related statistical data, target thickness information. This covers all object point data <u>except</u> control points and individual points in coordinate sets.

Note for tracker users

Only stationary points are listed here. See coordinate and measurement sets for other 3D data.

Tab 2: Measurements

Angle and distance values from all stations which measure the points in this workpiece.

Tab 3: Shapes

Shape names, types, parameters and statistical values.

Tab 4: ControlPt

Control point coordinates and related statistical data.

Tab 5: LT meas

For Laser Tracker (LT) data only. This records measurement parameters, such as reflector used and time separation between measurements, for all measurement sets in this workpiece.

Tab 6: Sets

This records coordinate system and target thickness information for all coordinate and measurement sets in this workpiece.

Coordinate sets

Created by digitizing free-form surfaces and spatial curves using a laser tracker, or by importing external data. Expand an individual workpiece symbol to reveal coordinate sets, if any.

Tab 1: Points

Coordinate and statistical values for individual points in the set.

Points do not have individual alpha-numeric identifiers.

Measurement sets for continuous data

Created by continuous measurement using a tracker. Expand an individual workpiece symbol to reveal measurement sets for continuous data, if available.

Tab 1: Meas set

Measurement values (horizontal angle, zenith angle, distance) for individual measurements in the set.

Measurements do not have individual alpha-numeric identifiers.

Corresponding spatial coordinates (x,y,z) for each individual measurement are also shown, if the station has been oriented.

Measurement sets for single fixed points

Created by storing the individual measurements made by a tracker when locating single fixed points. Expand an individual workpiece symbol to reveal measurement sets for stationary points, if available.

Tab 1: Meas set

Measurement values (horizontal angle, zenith angle, distance) for individual measurements in the set.

Measurements do not have individual alpha-numeric identifiers.

To see spatial coordinates, see the averaged stationary point location stored on the **Workpiece/Points** tab.

Stations (collective)

Click directly on the "Stations" symbol.

Tab 1: Stations

A list of all stations in this job, with connection data and parameters (positional and rotational) if available.

Stations (individual)

Expand the "Stations" symbol to reveal individual stations.

Tab 1: Measurements

Angle and distance values to all stationary points sighted from this station.

Tab 2: Ori_Coll meas't

Orientation and collimation measurements from this station.

Tab 3: Calibration info

Tracker parameters such as Birdbath distance and ADM offset.

Scale bars (collective)

Click directly on the "Scale bars" symbol.

Tab 1: Scale bars

A list of all available scale bars with expansion coefficients.

Scale bars (individual)

Expand the "Scale bars" symbol to reveal individual scale bars.

Tab 1: Distance

Distances between target pairs on the scale bar.

Tab 2: Points

3D coordinates of scale bar targets relating to their actual location in the measurement network.

Tab 3: Measurements

Angle and distance values from all stations which measure the scale bar targets in their actual location.

Hidden point devices (collective)

Click directly on the symbol for "Hidden point devices".

Tab 1: Hidden point devices

A list of all available hidden point bars with expansion coefficients, tip coordinates and some descriptive data.

Hidden point bars (individual)

Expand the symbol for "Hidden point bars" to reveal individual hidden point bars.

Tab 1: Dimension

Distances between pairs of offset targets on the bar, or coordinates of individual targets.

Tab 2: Points

3D coordinates of offset targets relating to their actual location in the measurement network.

Tab 3: Measurements

Angle and distance values from all stations which measure the bar targets in their actual location.

Reflectors

Click directly on the symbol for "Reflectors".

Tab 1: Reflectors

List of available reflectors with type descriptions and offset values.

Reference data (collective)

Click directly on the symbol for "Reference data".

Tab 1: Reference

A list of all reference IDs (reference files).

Reference IDs (individual)

Expand the symbol for "Reference data" to reveal individual reference IDs.

Tab 1: Reference workpieces

A list of all reference workpieces in this reference file.

Reference workpieces (individual)

Expand the symbol for "Reference ID" to reach individual reference workpieces.

Tab 1: Points

3D reference coordinates with associated statistics and control flags.

Coordinate systems

Internally coordinate systems are assigned to individual workpieces and therefore have an ID of the format:

workpiece name/ coordinate system name

However it is more convenient to see all coordinate systems in one place. Note that coordinate systems are <u>not</u> additionally displayed in the detail view for an individual workpiece.

Click directly on the symbol for "Coordinate systems".

Tab 1: Coord System

List of coordinate systems with transformation parameters and statistical data.

2.2 DM toolbar

B	Copy

Edit

Insert new

Delete

Calls up the edit form which corresponds to the type of item(s) selected.

Also accessed via "Edit" option in the "Data" menu.

	8	į	b	į	
ŝ					

Add a new item to the current table.

Also accessed via "New" option in the "Data" menu.



Delete the selected item(s) (rows) from the current table. Also accessed via "Delete" option in the "Data" menu.



Import data from external file Also accessed via "Import" option in the "Data" menu.

Export selected data to external file

Also accessed via "Export" option in the "Data" menu.

Report

Provides a formatted printout of the selected items. Also accessed via "Report" option in the "Data" menu.



Sort ascending

Sorts the entire table such that the items in a selected column have the lowest alpha-numeric values at the top.

Display is automatically refreshed for new data items.

Also accessed via "Sort: Ascending" option in "View" menu.



1 Sort descending

Sorts the entire table such that the items in a selected column have the highest alpha-numeric values at the top.

Display is automatically refreshed for new data items.

Also accessed via "Sort: Descending" option in "View"



Reset sort

Cancels current sort order and reverts to a default sort order. Display NOT automatically refreshed for new data items which are manually entered.

Also accessed via "Sort: Reset" option in "View" menu.



Updates the display to reflect the latest situation. Also accessed via "Refresh" option in "View" menu.

IDM Table - Toolbar.bmp

2.2.1 DM tool bar buttons in brief

The DM tool bar buttons provide access to functions for editing, displaying and generating reports. These are only available when the DM is active and data has been selected in the DM window.

2.3 Manipulating the detail view

This section summarizes the mechanisms which allow you to re-arrange the display and make selections in the detail view.

Any changes are in many cases recorded and preserved. These include:

- Column width (including "hidden" columns)
- Column position
- Title row height

2.3.1 Tab split

The lower edge of the detailed view shows the tabs corresponding to the individual classes of data belonging to the item selected in the outline view. A horizontal scroll bar allows you to scroll right and left across the displayed data.

You can change the split between tabs and scroll bar as follows:



IDM tab split.BMP

2.3.2 Pane divider

The relative proportions of outline view and detail view can be changed in a similar way to the tab split.



IDM pane split.BMP

2.3.3 Selecting columns

Place the cursor on the column title

	X coord	Y coc ↓ d	Z coord	Туре	Status
1	-1.4179	22.5895	35.9990	Measured	CoordCalc
2	-1.4494	-22.6953	35.9715	Measured	CoordCalc
3	-1.4800	-22.6364	-1.4583	Measured	CoordCalc
4	-1.4366	22.6491	-1.4360	Measured	CoordCalc
5	-1.4005	22.6928	-38.8954	Measured	CoordCalc
6	-1.5470	-22.5860	-38.8987	Measured	CoordCalc

Click to select the column

	X coord	Y coc ↓ d	Z coord	Туре	Status
1	-1.4179	22.5895	35.9990	Measured	CoordCalc
2	-1.4494	-22.6953	35.9715	Measured	CoordCalc
3	-1.4800	-22.6364	-1.4583	Measured	CoordCalc
4	-1.4366	22.6491	-1.4360	Measured	CoordCalc
5	-1.4005	22.6928	-38.8954	Measured	CoordCalc
6	-1.5470	-22.5860	-38.8987	Measured	CoordCalc

IDM col selection.BMP

2.3.4 Selecting rows

		X coord	Y coord	Z coord	Туре	Status	ĺ
	1	-1.4179	22.5895	35.9990	Measured	CoordCalc	ſ
Place the	2	-1.4494	-22.6953	35.9715	Measured	CoordCalc	[
cursor on the	3 →	-1.4800	-22.6364	-1.4583	Measured	CoordCalc	
row label	4	-1.4366	22.6491	-1.4360	Measured	CoordCalc	
	5	-1.4005	22.6928	-38.8954	Measured	CoordCalc	
	6	-1.5470	-22.5860	-38.8987	Measured	CoordCalc	ĺ
							ŝ.

		X coord	Y coord	Z coord	Туре	Status
	1	-1.4179	22.5895	35.9990	Measured	CoordCalc
Click to	2	-1.4494	-22.6953	35.9715	Measured	CoordCalc
select	3 🔿	-1.4800	-22.6364	-1.4583	Measured	CoordCalc
	4	-1.4366	22.6491	-1.4360	Measured	CoordCalc
	5	-1.4005	22.6928	-38.8954	Measured	CoordCalc
	6	-1.5470	-22.5860	-38.8987	Measured	CoordCalc

IDM row selection.BMP

2.3.5 Selecting cells

	Workpiece ID	Point ID	Hz	v	
1	CYLINDER	C2	115.6366	82.9302	0
2	CYLINDER	C17	115.5790	89.5174	0
3	CYLINDER	C24 📉	115.6890	96.4691	0
4	CYLINDER	C29	115.4831	100.7479	0
5	CYLINDER	C30	115.8138	102.6040	0
6	DEFAULT	p1	122.5566	117.1940	0
7	DEFAULT	p3	102.8259	125.3667	0
8	DEFAULT	p4	106.2585	117.1136	0
9	REAR	P1	95.0844	81.2424	0
10	REAR	P2	112.9497	76.1249	0
	Measurements				·

Click in the first cell to select it.

	Workpiece ID	Point ID	Hz	v	
1	CYLINDER	C2	115.6366	82.9302	0
2	CYLINDER	C17	115.5790	89.5174	0
3	CYLINDER	C24	115.6890	96.4691	0
4	CYLINDER	C29	115.4831	100.7479	0
5	CYLINDER	C30	115.8138	102.6040	0
6	DEFAULT	p1	122.5566	117.1940	0
7	DEFAULT	р3	102.8259	125.3667	0
8	DEFAULT	p4	106.2585	117.1136	0
9	REAR	P1	95.0844	×81.2424	0
10	REAR	P2	112.9497	76.1249	0
	Measurem		•		

Drag the cursor to the diagonally opposite cell.

IDM cell selection.BMP

2.3.6 Changing column width

	X coord	+ Y coord	Z coord	Туре	:
1	103.001	-78.537	10.148	Measured	Coc
2	10.431	-71.220	10.570	Measured	Coc
3	73.939	139.995	-7.190	Measured	Coc

Place the cursor on the column divider

	X coord 🔸	+ Y coord	Z coord	Тур
1	103.001	-78.537	10.148	Measur
2	10.431	-71.220	10.570	Measur
3	73.939	139.995	-7.190	Measur

IDM col width.BMP

The change of width applies to the column on the left of the cursor.

2.3.7 Hiding and restoring ("unhiding") columns

Some data may be of no interest to you. You can hide a column in one of two ways:

- 1. Make the column width zero. Simply drag the column divider to the left, past the left hand side of the column to be hidden.
- 2. Double click the column divider to hide the column on the left

Use the "Unhide" command to restore <u>all</u> hidden columns in a selected detail view.

The "Unhide" command can be found on the following menus:

- The "View" menu of the host module
- Shortcut menu on right mouse click in the detail view

2.3.8 Sorting data by column

All the records in any particular detail view can be sorted according to the values in one of the columns. This is applied to <u>all</u> tables of corresponding type. The sorting order is preserved as long as the defined sorting order has not been switched off (see below). Any new data is sorted into the tables according to the selected sorting mechanism, but note exceptions under default operation below.

- 1. If "Sort ascending" places the highest alpha-numeric values at the top of the selected column
- 2. The "Sort descending" places the lowest alpha-numeric values at the top of the selected column.

The selected sort column is identified with a star next to its label.

These functions are available via the DM toolbar buttons as indicated or via:

• The CDM "View" menu

	Point ID	x	Y	Z
1	Origin1	1413.296	3203.968	672.689
2	Point1	1540.053	3255.888	-196.508
3	Point2	1505.940	3117.432	-192.044
4	Point3	1266.939	3187.841	-191.531
5	Point4	1362.307	3184.670	346.665
6	Point5	1424.282	3156.423	343.992
7	Point6	1458.874	3229.188	345.904
8	Point7	1479.587	3241.581	194.233
9	Point8	1439.104	3137.856	190.841
10	Point9	1336.868	3178.882	193.682
11	Point10	1312.151	3173.498	47.094
12	Point11	1425.029	3109.587	40.054
13	Point12	1504.279	3245.843	43.939
14	Point13	1525.194	3258.706	-109.114
15	Point14	1453.864	3094.821	-112.650
16	Point15	1286.155	3166.815	-106.926

	Point ID	x	Y	Z *	
1	Origin1	1413.296	3203.968	672.689	Г
2	Point4	1362.307	3184.670	346.665	
3	Point6	1458.874	3229.188	345.904	
4	Point5	1424.282	3156.423	343.992	Γ
5	Point7	1479.587	3241.581	194.233	
6	Point9	1336.868	3178.882	193.682	
7	Point8	1439.104	3137.856	190.841	
8	Point10	1312.151	3173.498	47.094	
9	Point12	1504.279	3245.843	43.939	
10	Point11	1425.029	3109.587	40.054	
11	Point15	1286.155	3166.815	-106.926	
12	Point13	1525.194	3258.706	-109.114	
13	Point14	1453.864	3094.821	-112.650	
14	Point3	1266.939	3187.841	-191.531	
15	Point2	1505.940	3117.432	-192.044	
16	Point1	1540.053	3255 888	-196 508	

Initial arrangement

Results of a "sort up" based on Z value

IDM sort.BMP

Default operation and "Reset sort"

It may not be convenient to have sorting automatically applied when manually entering or modifying data, as the data may be moved to another part of the table before the user has finished reviewing any changes. In this case sorting can be switched off with the **Reset sort** button I. Once changes are complete, click the refresh button I to update the display to the default sorting order.

A default sorting order applies when sorting is switched off.

For reference data, the default sort restores the order to the sequence in which the data was originally entered (chronological sort). This is beneficial when the reference data also defines a particular sequence of measurement to be used, for example, in auto inspection of a fixed set of locations.

For all other tables the default order sorts according to point ID, with the lowest alpha-numeric value at the top.

2.3.9 Moving columns

Select a column by clicking on it. Then click again and hold.

	Workpiece ID	Point ID	Device point	x	Ŷ
1	DEFAULT	INT1	o 🎦	0.605	0
2	DEFAULT	TEST01	0	0.000	0
3	DEFAULT	TEST03	0	0.000	0

Drag the cursor.

The vertical red dotted line shows the new column position.

	Workpiece ID	Point ID	Device point	x	Y.
1	DEFAULT	INT1	0	0.605	No o
2	DEFAULT	TEST01	0	0.000	0
3	DEFAULT	TEST03	0	0.000	0

Release the mouse button. The column is moved.

	Workpiece ID	Point ID	x	Device point	Y
1	DEFAULT	INT1	0.605	0	0
2	DEFAULT	TEST01	0.000	0	0
3	DEFAULT	TEST03	0.000	0	0

IDM move column.BMP

Note

Although it is possible to select more than one column, it is only possible to move one column at a time.

2.3.10 Changing title row height

Place cursor		Status	1st Param	Std Dev 1st	Date Time	ac
divider	1	0	0.0000	0.0000	14.06.96 15:2	DEF.
	2	0	0.0000	0.0000	14.06.96 12:2	defa
Click and		1	[(
drag down or up		Status	1st Param	Std Dev 1st Prm	Date Time	ac
+	1 +	0	0.0000	0.0000	14.06.96 15:2	DEF
+	1 2	0 0	0.0000	0.0000	14.06.96 15:2 14.06.96 12:2	DEF defa

IDM title height.BMP

To return the title row to the original height, place the cursor on the row divider and double click.

2.3.11 Multiple selections.

More than one row or column can be selected at the same time. This is known as *multiple selection*. The following examples are given for rows.

Example 1

	X coord	Y coord	Z coord	Туре	Status
1	-1.4179	22.5895	35.9990	Measured	CoordCalc
2	-1.4494	-22.6953	35.9715	Measured	CoordCalc
3	-1.4800	-22.6364	-1.4583	Measured	CoordCalc
4	-1.4366	22.6491	-1.4360	Measured	CoordCalc
5	-1.4005	22.6928	-38.8954	Measured	CoordCalc
6	-1.5470	-22.5860	-38.8987	Measured	CoordCalc
-	1.0110	11.0000	00.0001	mododrod	0000100000

IDM multi selection a.BMP

There are two ways to make this selection:

1. Click on row 2 (or 6) and drag through to row 6 (or 2)

2. Click on row 2 (or 6). Then <SHIFT> + click on row 6 (or 2)

Example 2

	X coord	Y coord	Z coord	Туре	Status
1	-1.4179	22.5895	35.9990	Measured	CoordCalc
2	-1.4494	-22.6953	35.9715	Measured	CoordCalc
3	-1.4800	-22.6364	-1.4583	Measured	CoordCalc
4	-1.4366	22.6491	-1.4360	Measured	CoordCalc
5	-1.4005	22.6928	-38.8954	Measured	CoordCalc
6	-1.5470	-22.5860	-38.8987	Measured	CoordCalc

IDM multi selection b.BMP

Click on any of the selected rows. Then <CTRL> + click on each of the other rows.

Rows which are together can also be added to the selection by <CTRL> + click and drag as follows:

<CTRL> + click on the top (or bottom) row or the sub-group and then drag through to the bottom (or top) row of the sub-group.

Selecting from different data types and workpieces

You can make multiple selections on different tabs and different workpieces. After starting the selection on one tab, simply click on the next workpiece and/or tab and continue adding with <CTRL> + click.

This is appropriate, for example, in shape fitting where you want to fit shapes across workpieces and use existing shape origins as well as points.

2.3.12 Copying data to a spreadsheet program such as EXCEL

The **Axyz** DM offers a "Copy" function. This allows you to copy a range of cells which can then be pasted into a spreadsheet program for further independent processing.

Note

There is no facility to paste copied cells into the DM.

A range of cells can only be copied from a single table or tab. If a multiple selection includes different data types, for example points and shapes, or the same data types from different parts of the database, for example points from different workpieces, then only the items selected on the last tab will be copied.

Selection of a range by clicking and dragging or click and SHIFT+click will copy any hidden information covered by the selection. To ensure that only the displayed and highlighted cells are copied it may be necessary to build up the selection with CTRL+click.

The same selection pattern must apply to rows or columns. If the selection is asymmetric **Axyz** will extend the selection to achieve symmetry.

Workpiece Point Device х ¥ z Туре ID ID point 1 FRONT P1 -37.303 573.915 1864.990 0 Measure 2 FRONT P2 -34.613 -576.462 1865.419 0 Measure 3 FRONT P3 35.601 -575.859 914.596 0 Measure 4 FRONT P4 -38.014 574.526 913.962 0 Measure 5 -37.257 | 574.735 -37.567 0 Measure 6 FRONT P6 -37.966 -575.460 -36.589 0 Measure Points / Measurements / Shape

Example 1: Copy and paste a row

Select a complete row in the IDM ..

	Α	В	С	D	E	F	G	Н	I	
1	5	FRONT	P5	-37.257	574.735	-37.567	0	Measured	CoordCalc	10.
2										
3										
4										
5										

.. and paste the results into EXCEL

IDM selection 060.BMP

Example 2: Copy and paste separate columns

	Workpiece ID	Point ID	×	Ŷ	Z	Туре	Statu 📤
1	FRONT	P1	-37.303	573.915	1864.990	Measure	CoordCa
2	FRONT	P2	-34.613	-576.462	1865.419	Measure	CoordCa
3	FRONT	P3	-35.601	-575.859	914.596	Measure	CoordCa
4	FRONT	P4	-38.014	574.526	913.962	Measure	CoordCa
5	FRONT	P5	-37.257	574.735	-37.567	Measure	CoordCa
6	FRONT	P6	-37.966	-575,460	-36.589	Measure	CoordCa-
	Points / Measurements / Shape ·						

Select separate columns in the IDM ..

	Α	В	С	D
1	Point ID	Х	Туре	
2	P1	-37.303	Measured	
3	P2	-34.613	Measured	
4	P3	-35.601	Measured	
5	P4	-38.014	Measured	
6	P5	-37.257	Measured	
7	P6	-37.966	Measured	
8				

.. and paste them into EXCEL

IDM selection 070.BMP

Example 3: Copy and paste a block of cells

	Workpiece ID	Point ID	x	Ŷ	Z	De <u>^</u> _₽
1	FRONT	P1	-37.303	573.915	1864.990	0
2	FRONT	P2	-34.613	-576.462	1865.419	0
3	FRONT	P3	-35.601	-575.859	914.596	0
4	FRONT	P4	-38.014	574.526	913.962	0
5	FRONT	P5	-37.257	574.735	-37.567	0
6	FRONT	P6	-37.966	-575.460	-36.589	0 —
	Points Measurements					

Select a block of cells in the IDM ..

	Α	В	С	D	I
1	P2	-34.613	-576.462	1865.419	
2	P3	-35.601	-575.859	914.596	
3	P4	-38.014	574.526	913.962	
4					
5					

.. and paste them into EXCEL

IDM selection 080.BMP

Example 4: Copy and paste an asymmetric selection

	Workpiece ID	Point ID	x	Ŷ	z 📩
1	FRONT	P1	-37.303	573.915	1864.99
2	FRONT	P2	-34.613	-576.462	1865.41
3	FRONT	P3	-35.601	-575.859	914.59
4	FRONT	P4	-38.014	574.526	913.96:
5	FRONT	P5	-37.257	574.735	-37.56
6	FRONT	P6	-37.966	-575.460	-36.58
	Points Measurements				

Copy an assymetric selection in the IDM ..

	Α	В	С	D
1	P2	-34.613	-576.462	
2	P3	-35.601	-575.859	
3	P5	-37.257	574.735	
4				
5				
6				
-				

.. and a modified selection is pasted into EXCEL

IDM selection 090.BMP

2.3.13 Compound selection

Compound selection applies to cases where a list of <u>points</u> must be selected for processing:

- Points to which a shape is fitted
- Reference points to which object points are transformed

• Object or reference points with which other object points are compared Here it can be convenient to select a whole group or subset of points with a single action, known as *compound selection*. The following methods are available and work either as pre-selection techniques or with Select ID.

Workpieces

- Click on "Workpieces" in the outline view
- Select an individual workpiece in the detail view.

All points are selected <u>except</u> measured control points. Shape origins are also selected.



Select the workpiece in the DETAIL view ...

and all points and shape origins in the workpiece are selected

IDM selection 050.BMP

Shapes

- Click on an individual workpiece in the outline view
- On the "Shapes" tab in the detail view and select an individual shape

All points which make up the shape are selected for use by the processing function.

💣 IDM:Sample sak.Axyz				_ 🗆 ×	
⊡ 🥔 Job ⊢ 🚍 WorkPiece		Workpiece ID	Shape ID	Type	P: FRONT/
	1	DEFAULT	CYLINDER1	Cylinder	P: FRONT/F
C≩ DEFAULT	2	DEFAULT	CYLVECT1	Vector	
FRONT	3	DEFAULT	FRONTPLANE	Plane	
BEAR	4	DEFAULT	LINE1	Line	
🗄 🗒 Stations	5	DEFAULT	LINE2	Line	
🗄 🏹 ScaleBar	6	DEFAULT	LINE3	Line	
🗄 🍼 🖌 Hidden Pt Device	7	DEFAULT	LINE4	Line	
E Reflectors	8	DEFAULT	REARPLANE	Plane	
🗄 🚊 Reference				_	<
🔤 🗽 Coord System		Shapes 🗸	ControlPi 🕢		

A selection composed of a single selected shape ...





IDM selection 020.BMP

Reference IDs (reference files)

- Click on "Reference" in the outline view
- Select an individual reference ID (file) in the detail view

All points in all workpieces included in the reference file are selected. They can then be used in the "Transformation" and "Compare" functions.

Note

No reference points will be supplied to the other analysis functions. Only points from the object area can be used so you will first have to swap reference points into the object area if you wish to analyse them.



2.3.14 Refresh the view

Although modifications to the database (job file) are immediately registered on the computer's hard disk, so that the file is always up to date, the display may occasionally fail to reflect the current situation. A "refresh" function is provided to enable you to update the display. You can find this function as follows:

- 🗾 the "Refresh" button on the DM toolbar
- On the CDM "View" menu
- On the shortcut menu using a right mouse click in the detail view

•

2.3.15 Arrange multiple DM windows

Multiple DM windows, and other windows, can be open at any one time. There are different ways of arranging these windows. See the "Window" menu of the host module for further details.

3. DM menu summary

3.1 Introduction

The menu options which are available to an active DM window are added to the menu of the host module from where the window is created, i.e. from the CDM, STM/MTM or LTM modules.

This section only summarizes the menus which are changed to provide the data management options. All other menu points are described in the relevant manuals for CDM, STM/MTM and LTM.

Menus which change are:

- Edit menu
- View menu
- Help menu

A Data menu is added.

3.2 Edit summary

Copy Ctrl+C

IDM Table - Edit menu.bmp

3.3 View summary

	Toolbar	Show/hide the Data Manager toolbar
	Status bar	Show/hide the status bar
	Coord sys: Active	Show coordinates in currently active coord. system
	Other	Show coordinates in a specified coord. system
4	Refresh	Update the display to reflect the latest situation
↓ "	Sort: Ascending	Auto sort with the lowest alpha- numeric values at the top of the selected column
t "	Descending	Auto sort with the highest alpha-numeric values at the top of the selected column
ł	Reset	Cancel current sort order and revert to default order and display options.
	Unhide columns	Restore all hidden columns in the current detail view
	Save column layout	Save the current settings for col. widths and row heights
		IDM Table - View menu.bmp

IDM.doc 31/1/00
3.4 Data summary

	Edit data		Call up the Data Manager's edit form corresponding to the type of item selected.
	New		Add a new item to the job file
3	Delete		Remove an item from the job file
3	Report	Ctrl+Shift+R	Create a professional report with the selected data
-	Import		Import external files in diverse formats, e.g. ECDS, ManCAT
-	Export		Export selected data in diverse formats

DM Table - Data menu.bmp

3.5 Help summary

	Help Topics	F1	Lists the help topics
	Using Help		Instructions on how to use help
N?	Help Mode	Shift+F1	On-screen, context sensitive help
	About Data Manager		"Display program information, version number and copyright"

IDM Table - Help menu.bmp

4. Edit menu

4.1 Copy

Copy command (Edit menu)

Alt,E,C

"Copy the selection and put it on the clipboard"

In a single input field or DM cell, highlight all or part of the data you want and select "copy". The data in the field or cell is then copied and placed on the clipboard for subsequent pasting, if required.

If one or more cells is selected in the DM these are copied to the clipboard and can subsequently be pasted into a spreadsheet.

Shortcuts

DM toolbar : Keys:

CT	RL+C

5. View menu

5.1 Toolbar

Toolbar command (View menu)

Alt,V,T

Alt,V,S

"Show or hide the toolbar"

Use this command to display and hide the DM toolbar. This toolbar provides quick access to editing functions within the DM.

A check mark appears next to the menu item when the toolbar is displayed.

5.2 Status Bar

Status Bar command (View menu) "Show or hide the status bar"

Use this command to display and hide the Status Bar. The Status Bar is displayed at the bottom of the screen and describes the action to be executed by the selected menu item or depressed toolbar button, as well as certain status information.

A check mark appears next to the menu item when the Status Bar is displayed.

5.3 Coord sys: Introduction

This allows you to select the coordinate system for viewing coordinates in the detail view. This is a <u>temporary</u> switch. It does not affect the currently active coordinate system which is still used for on-line measurements and analysis. The title bar changes to let you know when the active system and viewing system are different.

5.4 Coord sys: Active

Coord sys: Active command (View menu)Alt,V,C,A"Shows data in active coordinate system "

Use the active coordinate system to display coordinates in the detail view.

5.5 Coord sys: Other

Coord sys: Other command (View menu)

Alt,V,C,O

"Shows data in coordinate system to be chosen"

Select a coordinate system, other than the active system, to display coordinates in the detail view. When this option is chosen a dialogue box allows you to choose the new coordinate system from the available systems.

Numeric values are displayed in red to indicate that the active system is not being used for display. Title bars also change to state explicitly which coordinate system is used.

5.5.1 Dialogue box: Other coordinate system

Coord System 🔀	Coord System	×
Select a Coordinate System	Select a Coordinate System	
DEFAULT/TRANS	DEFAULT/TRANS	-
OK Cancel	cylinder/CY-allpts cylinder/PL-DESIGN1 DEFAULT/BASE	
	DEFAULT/plane	
	DEFAULT/TRANS	

IDM coordsys selection.BMP

The example shows a dialogue box which initially has the name of the system currently used to display the coordinates. The drop-down box shows all other available coordinate systems and shapes which could be used.

5.5.2 Change to title bar

When a coordinate system other than the active system is chosen, the following title bar changes occur:



5.5.3 Change to text colour

When a coordinate system other than the active system is chosen, numeric text is displayed in red instead of black.

🝠 Data Manager						_ [l ×
International Circle ▲		Point ID	×	Y	z	Std X	
🗄 🖷 😑 Colani	1	pt1	0.000	-0.000	25.000	0.001	
🗄 🖷 😑 Cone	2	pt2	961.224	0.000	25.000	0.001	
create	3	pt3	963.309	1003.324	25.000	0.001	
主 😑 Cylinder	4	pt4	-0.787	1004.037	25.443	0.001	
📔 🗄 🗢 DEFAULT 📃	5	pt5	2.228	1.494	50.570	0.001	
🗄 😭 Extract	6	pt6	963.423	-4.083	45.540	0.001	
🗄 🖶 Line	7	pt7	971.316	999.209	42.961	0.001	
🛨 🗢 🖶 Paraboloid	8	pt8	7.256	1005.517	48.448	0.001	
📄 🖶 🖶 Plane							•
📘 🗄 🖷 Sphere 💽	-	\Points 🔬 M	leasurement	s 🧹 Shap	•		•

Black display of data in active coordinate system

🖋 Data Manager [CS = DEFAULT/BASE]							
International State Sta		Point ID	x	Y	z	Std X	
🕂 🕂 🖶 Colani	1	pt1	-1553.030	-2090.386	-1079.695	0.001	
🕂 🕂 🖶 Cone	2	pt2	-821.673	-1466.654	-1074.540	0.001	
🗧 🛑 create	3	pt3	-1471.123	-701.892	-1078.796	0.001	
🕂 🗢 😑 Cylinder	4	pt4	-2205.131	-1326.945	-1083.526	0.001	
📄 🔅 😁 DEFAULT 📃	5	pt5	-1552.480	-2087.809	-1054.120	0.001	
⊡- ⊈ ≩ Extract	6	pt6	-817.491	-1468.339	-1053.971	0.001	
🕂 🗝 Line	7	pt7	-1462.483	-699.832	-1060.775	0.001	
🔁 🗢 🛑 Paraboloid	8	pt8	-2200.129	-1320.606	-1060.485	0.001	
I IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII		- \Points (\	' leasurement	s (Shap	•		•

Red display of data in a different coordinate system

IDM CS display colour.bmp

5.6 Refresh

Refresh command (View menu)

Alt,V,R

"Refresh the data window"

This command will update the display of the Data Manager to reflect the current status of the job file.

Shortcuts

DM Toolbar: Keys:



5.7 Sort; Ascending

Sort ascending command (**View menu**) "Sort according to the selected column"

Alt,V, O, A

"Sort according to the selected column"

With the Data Manager active, select a <u>single</u> column of data in the detail view. The command will then sort the whole table in ascending order, i.e. such that the values in this column have their <u>smallest</u> alpha-numeric value at the top and <u>largest</u> at the bottom.

Any new data entered into the table is automatically sorted into position.

For full text on sorting, see "Sorting data by column" on page 18.

Shortcuts

DM Toolbar:	
Keys:	none

5.8 Sort: Descending

Sort descending command (**View menu**) "Sort according to the selected column" Alt,V, O, D

With the Data Manager active, select a <u>single</u> column of data in the detail view. The command will then sort the whole table in descending order, i.e. such that the values in this column have their <u>largest</u> alpha-numeric value at the top and <u>smallest</u> at the bottom.

Any new data entered into the table is automatically sorted into position.

For full text on sorting, see "Sorting data by column" on page 18.

Shortcuts

DM Toolbar:	T
Keys:	none

5.9 Sort: Reset

Sort Reset command (**View menu**) "Switch off individual sort setting and use default"

Alt,V, O, R

If sorting has been applied to a particular column in the Data Manager, this actions cancels the current sort order and reverts to the default sort order and operation. This has the following properties:

- For reference data, the sort order is chronological (order of data entry)
- For all other tables sorting is alpha-numeric according to point ID, with the smallest value at the top
- The DM display is not automatically updated for manually entered or modified data. Instead, the refresh button 🗾 must be used to see the currently sorted table
- Other new data, e.g. measurements, are automatically sorted into the default arrangement

For full text on sorting, see "Sorting data by column" on page 18.

Shortcuts

DM Toolbar: Keys:

5.10 Unhide columns

Unhide columns command (View menu)

ł

none

Alt,V,U

"Unhide hidden columns"

All columns which have been hidden in the current detail view will be restored by this command.

Shortcuts

DM Toolbar: none Keys: none

5.11 Save column layout

Save column layout command (View menu)

Alt,V,L

"Save grid settings"

Any changes to the grid layout such as a change in column order or width, or hidden columns, are recorded by this command and the layout used next time a Data Manager window is opened.

Shortcuts

DM Toolbar:	none
Keys:	none

6. Data menu

6.1 Edit

Edit command (Data menu)

Alt,D,E

"Edit the current selection using a dialogue box"

If records have been selected in the DM, this function calls up an edit form, if available. The edit form corresponds to the type of data selected and only some data items can be edited. Where an edit form is not available in-line editing is an alternative.

Editing has an impact on data integrity. See "Data integrity" on page 43.

For data table elements and edit forms, see "Summary of data tables" on page 52.

Shortcuts

DM Toolbar: Keys: none

6.2 New

New command (**Data menu**) "Append a new row"

It is sometimes possible to create manually a new data record, i.e. add another row to a data table. This will be inserted with some default values and the new record is then edited as appropriate.

Shortcuts

DM Toolbar: Keys:

abc

none

6.3 Delete

Delete command (**Data menu**) "Delete selected rows" Alt,D,D

Alt,D,N

When records have been selected in the DM they can be deleted. Deleting has an impact on data integrity. See "Data integrity" on page 43.

Shortcuts

DM Toolbar:	36
Keys:	none

6.4 Report

Report command (Data menu)

Alt,D,R

"Creates a report from the currently selected data"

This produces a high quality printed output for selected data. For full information see "Report generation" on page 127.

Shortcuts

DM Toolbar: Keys:

CTRL+SHIFT+R

6.5 Import

Import command (**Data menu**) "Import data from disk file" Alt,D,I

External data in a file can be imported into the database. For full details, see "Importing data" on page 154.

Shortcuts

DM Toolbar: 🛃 Keys: none

6.6 Export

Export command (**Data menu**) "Export data to disk file" Alt,D,E

Selected data can be exported to a file. For full details, see "Exporting data" on page 141.

none

Shortcuts

DM Toolbar: Keys:

7. Help menu

7.1 Help Topics

Help Topics command (Help menu)

"List Help topics "

This takes you to the **Contents** section of the on-line HELP. From here you also have access to the **Index** and **Find** tabs.

Shortcuts

Toolbar icon:	none
Keys:	none

7.2 Using Help

Using Help command (Help menu) "Display instructions about how to use help"

This command displays the standard Windows 95 Help file about using Help systems.

Shortcuts

Toolbar icon:	none
Keys:	none

7.3 Help Mode

Help Mode command (Help menu)Alt,H,M"Display help for clicked on buttons, menus and windows"

This provides an on-screen, context-sensitive HELP. When chosen, the mouse pointer changes to a Help pointer. You can then click on windows, buttons and menu choices to display context-sensitive Help relating to the chosen item.

Shortcuts

Toolbar icon:	▶?
Keys:	SHIFT+F1

Alt,H,H

Alt,H,U

7.4 About Data Manager

About Data Manager command (Help menu) Alt,H,A

"Displays program information, version number and copyright"

Shortcuts

Toolbar icon:	none
Keys:	none

8. Shortcut menu on right mouse click

8.1 Right click in a Data Manager window

Click the right mouse button in any detail view to obtain the following menu:

Edit New Delete Coord Sys	Edit New Delete Coord Sys Refresh	Edit <u>N</u> ew <u>D</u> elete ve <u>C</u> oord Sys ► Befresh	
<u>S</u> ort •	Sort •	<u>S</u> ort ►	Ascending
<u>R</u> eport Ctrl+Shift+R Export Import Initial popup	<u>Report</u> Ctrl+Shift+R Export Import	<u>R</u> eport Ctrl+Shift+R _ Export Import Sort selected	<u>U</u> escending
			IDM it click bmp

Call the **Edit** form for the current selection. Also DM toolbar

Add a **New** item to the current table. Also DM toolbar

Delete the selected items. Also DM toolbar **5**.

Coord sys allows a different coordinate system to be used for displaying points, instead of the active coordinate system. Equivalent to menu option **View/Coord sys**.

Refresh the DM display to reflect the current status. Also DM toolbar 5.

Sort ascending the current table such that the selected column has the smallest alpha-numeric items at the top. Also DM toolbar

Sort descending the current table such that the selected column has the largest alpha-numeric items at the top. Also DM toolbar

Call the **Report** generator for the current selection. Also DM toolbar **3**.

Call the **Import** function. Also DM toolbar 🔁.

Call the **Export** function. Also DM toolbar 🔄.

9. Selecting data

9.1 Select ID

The user is frequently asked to specify some item or group of data at many places within **Axyz**. For example:

Action	Requirement
Fit plane to set of points	Select points to be used
Display the parameters of a shape	Select the corresponding shape or
or coordinate system	coordinate system

To select the required items, call up the DM by clicking on Select ID... or using one of the alternative methods listed below.

The purpose of accessing the DM in this way is to restrict the choices open to the user, since the objective is to *select* items for a specific purpose. This has two results.

Firstly, the outline view in the left pane of the DM may only show relevant parts of the database. For example, when choosing a new active coordinate system, only shapes and coordinate systems will be offered as a choice. Clearly it makes no sense to offer, for example, a list of stations. This concept also extends to the detail view. When selecting points for a shape fit the detail view will only offer the tabs for points, shapes and control points, not the tab for measurements.

Secondly, since the objective is to make a selection, editing facilities are not available. Another window is created for this restricted version of the DM and it is not equipped with the DM toolbar.

9.1.1 Other ways of accessing Select ID

Single edit fields are fields in dialogue boxes where you are asked to enter a single item such as the name of a point or workpiece. Where Select ID is used in single edit fields, a right mouse click in the field brings up a shortcut menu with Select ID as the first choice.

Single edit fields and can also initialize Select ID directly by <SHIFT> + Double click inside the input field.

Multiple edit fields are fields showing a list of items such as the points to which a shape must be fitted or the measurements used in a single point calculation.

In a multiple edit field you can directly initialize Select ID by a right mouse click inside the field or by <SHIFT> + double click inside the field.

9.2 Pre-selecting data for analysis

There are usually two ways of selecting data for analysis by one of the CDM analysis functions:

- 1. Choose the function then select data using Select ID
- 2. First select the data directly in the Data Manager, then choose the function

In the second case the function is prepared with the selected data already in place. It is then further possible to automatically execute the function, which leads to a particularly fast and convenient method for analysing data. See the CDM manual for more on this auto-calculation feature.

When pre-selection is the preferred technique, there is no restriction on what may be selected since the full feature set of the DM is available. However a function will reject selected data which is not of the required type.

Note

Pre-selection does not work across modules. If you initialize the DM in one of the instrument modules, select points and then try to fit a line using the corresponding analysis function in the CDM, the selection is not available.

10. Modifying data

10.1 Data integrity

Data integrity is a general term covering issues which concern:

• Data access

The ability to modify data or access certain functions should be optionally restricted

- **Data protection** Data should not be lost, or overwritten without proper controls
- Data consistency

The data in the job file should accurately reflect the current state of measurement and not present confusing or inconsistent results

The consequences of modifying or deleting data are particularly important. Changes do not necessarily affect only the item concerned since other data elements may be linked to it.

Examples

- Deletion of a station logically implies the deletion of all measurements made at that station.
- Modification of point coordinates would change the parameters of a circle fitted to that point.

10.1.1 Access rights

An *editing profile* can be defined for every **Axyz** installation which restricts the ability to modify data or access certain functions. In this way a system administrator or *Superuser* can ensure that operators on site do not accidentally change critical elements of the job.

See the **Axyz** Core Data Module Software Reference Manual Settings menu/Access rights

10.1.2 Identifiers

Most data, such as measured points, are stored in a workpiece which must already exist in the database. The workpiece ID becomes part of the ID for the data element. For example, a 3D point named "HOLE-36" and located in workpiece ID "DOOR-LEFT" is actually identified to the system as "DOOR-LEFT/HOLE-36".

This applies to shapes and coordinate systems with one exception. Target thickness correction which depends on the ID of a fitted shape must have this ID assigned to the associated measured points before the shape has been created, since points must first be measured before the shape can be created.

10.1.3 Overwrite and delete warnings

Many data items can be deleted or overwritten by re-measurement and recalculation. In this case the user can optionally generate a warning to ensure that existing critical data is not accidentally changed.

See the **Axyz** Core Data Module Software Reference Manual **Settings menu**/Confirmations

10.1.4 Shape history

Users can optionally choose to maintain a *shape history*, i.e. a record of the other data elements used to create a particular shape. If this is done, any changes to the shape's source elements will cause the shape's parameters to be re-calculated.

See the *Axyz* Core Data Module Software Reference Manual Settings menu/General

10.1.5 Deletion of points

The following types of *simple point* are either independent of particular measurements or can easily be recreated from other elements. They can therefore be deleted without further consequence.

- 1. Entered
- 2. Reference
- 3. Control
- 4. Hidden
- 5. Calculated
- 6. Coordinate set

The following types of *complex point* are derived from measurements. Deletion will also cause all associated measurements to be deleted.

- 1. Measured
- 2. Measured control
- 3. Device points
- 4. Set

10.1.6 Modification of points

Modification of points implies altering coordinate values or other associated numerical data such as standard deviations.

Modification not allowed

Modification has no practical use for the following point types and is therefore not allowed:

- 1. Coordinate set
- 2. Set

Modification of simple points

Modification of the following simple point types is permitted and has no further consequences:

- 1. Entered
- 2. Reference
- 3. Control
- 4. Hidden
- 5. Calculated

Modification of complex points

Modifying the following complex point types has additional consequences:

- 1. Measured
- 2. Measured control
- 3. Device points

The consequences of modification are:

- Point type is converted to "Entered", so that they then become simple point types
- All associated measurements are deleted

10.1.7 Deletion of measurements

There are further consequences if a measurement is deleted. These apply to the 3D points associated with the measurement.

Consequences are as follows:

• If the corresponding 3D point <u>cannot</u> be re-calculated after deletion of the measurement, then delete the point

• If the corresponding 3D point <u>can</u> be re-calculated after deletion of the measurement, then re-calculate the point using the Single Point Solution. In this case the point type remains the same as before.

Note

If deleted measurements were previously used by the Orientation Module, a new orientation is <u>not</u> automatically executed.

Warnings: Deletion of standard measurements

If you delete standard measurements you may lose information critical to you measurement accuracy, for example in the Orientation Module.

If a measurement may be bad, consider one of the following options:

- Temporarily remove it in the bundle adjustment
- Re-calculate any corresponding single point solution using only the other measurements involved in the solution.

Warnings: Deletion of ori. and coll. measurements

If you delete orientation and collimation measurements it may be impossible to re-calculation preliminary orientation information for an optimized network orientation (bundle adjustment).

Accurate collimation measurements may also be critical in ensuring your measurement accuracy.

10.1.8 Modification of measurements

It is not possible to modify any numeric values associated with standard measurements or orientation and collimation measurements.

10.1.9 Deletion of stations

There are further consequences if a station is deleted.

Consequences are as follows:

- All measurements made from the station are deleted
- For each deleted measurement, the consequences of a measurement deletion are implemented
 - Delete a corresponding 3D point if it cannot be re-calculated
 - Re-calculate a 3D point if this is still possible

Warning: Deletion of stations

If you delete a station you lose all measurements associated with it. This may reduce the accuracy of your measurements or make it impossible to re-calculate an orientation network or particular 3D coordinates.

As an alternative, do one of the following:

- Remove the station temporarily from the network by switching off the "use" flag and then re-calculate (orient) the network
- Recalculate (orient) the network but manually select the stations and skip the station under investigation

10.1.10 Modification and creation of stations

It is not possible to modify any numeric parameters associated with a station.

It is not possible to manually define a new station. A new station can only be created in the **Station Setup** menu of the appropriate instrument module.

10.1.11 Deletion of workpieces

Deletion of a workpiece will cause the entire contents of a workpiece to be deleted, i.e. all

- Points
- Measurements
- Shapes
- Coordinate systems

Any additional consequences associated with deletion of elements of the above type will also be implemented. It is not possible to delete:

- The workpiece named "Default"
- The currently active workpiece

10.1.12 Changes to scale bar data

Modification of scale bar distances

Scale bar distances can be altered. If the job file already contains scale bar points with the ID of the modified scale bar, a warning is generated with the corresponding scale bar ID.

Deletion of scale bar point measurements

If these are removed you may not be able to scale the network but an orientation will probably still be possible.

10.1.13 Changes to hidden point device data

Modification of hidden point device distances and coordinates

Hidden point device distances can be modified. If the job file contains device (offset) points with the ID of the modified device, a warning is generated with the corresponding device ID.

10.2 General editing features

There are two principal ways of altering data.

- In-line editing, by directly clicking on an individual *field* (cell) in the detail view
- Form editing, by selecting a complete *data record* (row) and then editing each individual field in a separately displayed form

When editing by forms it is not necessary to select an editing function specific to the type of data being edited. The DM will present the correct form corresponding to the type of data selected. For example, if you select points then the edit form for points is presented.

Complete data records can also be deleted and new data records created.

10.2.1 Grey and white fields

Users are not permitted to alter all information relating to an existing item of information. In the detail view and in the edit forms, the individual data components or *fields* which relate to an existing data item or *record* are colour-coded as follows:

- Fields shown in grey cannot be altered.
- Fields shown in white can be edited.

If the DM allows a new data item to be created then most fields are opened up for editing and displayed in white, since only the user can define the individual elements of the new record.

10.2.2 Editing by forms

Select one or more items or *data records*, then access the corresponding edit form via:

- DM toolbar button
- Right mouse click, select Edit
- Select Data menu/ Edit

Multiple selection

Multiple selections can be made within a single data table such as points in workpiece A or across tables, such as points in workpieces A, B, C.

Any edited data is then applied to all the items. For example, if new coordinates of (0,0,0) are defined for points, these will be applied to all the selected points. The title bar of the edit form will then indicate a multiple selection.

Points Edit		×
Point —		OK
	Title bar for "points edit": single item selected	
Points Edit	**** MULTIPLE SELECTION ****	×
Point —		OK
	Title bar for "points edit": multiple items selected	IDM edit forms.BMP

Clearly it is only appropriate to select the same type of data for multiple editing. If a mixed selection of data types is made, for example points and shapes, then a data form appropriate to only one of the selected data types is presented.

10.2.3 In-line editing

In-line editing is simply an alternative to editing by forms. A field which can be edited in a form can be edited the same way in-line, directly in the detail view. In some instances only in-line editing is available, for example when defining or editing distances on a scale bar.

For in-line editing, simply click in a white data field and either input the required value or text, or select an item from a drop-down list which appears.

10.2.4 Manually creating a new data record

In many cases it is possible to create a new data record manually. Where this is permitted it should be done with care and only when the user has a full understanding of the individual fields.

A new data record is first inserted with some default values. The user then edits this record as required.

To insert the new record, use one of the following methods:

- Click DM toolbar button
- Right mouse click, select New
- Select Data menu/ New

Complete the definition by one of these methods:

- Highlight the new record, right mouse click, select Edit
- Highlight the new record, click DM toolbar button
- Highlight the new record, select Data menu / Edit
- Directly edit the new cells in line

Note

Most new data elements require a workpiece. If it does not yet exist it will first have to be created.

New points

When points are manually created they are of type "entered".

10.2.5 Deleting records

One or more records can be selected for deletion. This action should only be done with care. Deletion of measurements, for example, may make it impossible to build a measurement network or may reduce the accuracy of a network.

Select the record or records which you want to delete. Then delete them by one of the following methods:

- Click DM Toolbar button 📷
- Right mouse click, select **Delete**
- Select Data menu/ Delete

Note

If a multiple selection is made across tabs, only the selected records on the last tab will be deleted.

10.2.6 "Cut, copy and paste"

Standard Windows 95 cut, copy and paste functions can be applied to the white fields which can be edited. Accessible via shortcut keys:

Cut: CTRL + X

Copy: CTRL + C (also on "Edit" menu and DM toolbar)

Paste: CTRL + V

11. Data tables and edit forms

11.1 Summary of data tables

The following data tables can be viewed and a brief description is provided. In some tables many data elements (fields) can be modified, in others most elements can only be displayed.

11.1.1 Workpiece table

See also "Workpieces" on page 57.

A list of all workpieces in this job, with recorded environmental information.

11.1.2 Object points table

See also "Object point locations" on page 60.

3D object point coordinates, related statistical data and target thickness information.

This covers all object point data <u>except</u> control points and individual points in coordinate sets.

Note for tracker users

Only stationary points are listed here. See coordinate and measurement sets for other 3D data.

11.1.3 Control points table

See also "Control point locations" on page 65.

Control point coordinates and related statistical data.

11.1.4 Reference data tables

See also "Reference files" on page 67.

Reference data is structured into "files" containing reference workpieces which in turn contain reference point data. This information appears on three tables in the job file:

Reference files

A list of all reference IDs (reference files).

Reference workpieces

A list of all reference workpieces in this reference file.

Reference points

3D reference coordinates with associated statistical data and control flags.

11.1.5 Shapes table

See also "Shapes" on page 71.

Shape names, types, parameters and statistical values.

11.1.6 Coordinate systems table

See also "Coordinate systems" on page 75.

List of coordinate systems with transformation parameters and statistical data.

Note

Although coordinate systems are stored in particular workpieces, all coordinate systems in the job file, together with their workpiece names, are displayed in the same place.

11.1.7 Set parameters table

See also "Set parameters" on page 80.

This records coordinate system and target thickness information for all coordinate and measurement sets in this workpiece.

11.1.8 Coordinate sets table

See also "Coordinate sets" on page 82.

Coordinate and statistical values for individual points in the set.

Points do not have individual alpha-numeric identifiers.

11.1.9 Measurement set tables

See also "Measurement sets" on page 83.

Measurement sets are recorded for two types of data:

- Distributed points, e.g. points on the track of a moving robot arm
- Stationary points, i.e. multiple recordings of a fixed reflector position to improve accuracy of point location

Measurement sets for distributed points

Measurement values (horizontal angle, zenith angle, distance) for individual measurements in the set.

Measurements do not have individual alpha-numeric identifiers.

Corresponding spatial coordinates (x,y,z) for each individual measurement are also shown, if the station has been oriented.

Measurement sets for stationary points

Measurement values (horizontal angle, zenith angle, distance) for individual measurements in the set.

Measurements do not have individual alpha-numeric identifiers.

To display spatial coordinates, see the averaged stationary point location stored on the **Workpiece/Points** tab.

11.1.10 Object point measurement tables

See also "Standard point measurements" on page 87.

Measurements to object points can be viewed in two ways:

Measurements by workpiece ID:

Select the **Measurements** tab for a selected workpiece to display angle and distance values to all stationary points in this workpiece, from <u>all</u> stations which measure the points.

Measurements by station ID:

Select the **Measurements** tab for a selected station to display angle and distance values to all stationary points sighted from this station.

11.1.11 Orientation and collimation measurements table

See also "Orientation and collimation measurements" on page 91.

Orientation and collimation measurements from this station.

11.1.12 Stations table

See also "Stations" on page 94.

A list of all stations in this job, with connection data and parameters (positional and rotational) if available.

11.1.13 Tracker parameter tables

See also "Tracker parameters" on page 100.

Two types of tracker parameters are stored in the job file as follows:

Tracker measurement parameters

This records measurement parameters for the laser tracker, such as reflector used and time separation between measurements, for all measurement sets in this workpiece.

Tracker calibration data

This records tracker parameters such as Birdbath distance and ADM offset.

11.1.14 Hidden point device tables

See also "Hidden point device definition" on page 104.

Hidden point devices (rods and 3D frames) are defined on two tables in the job file as follows:

Hidden point device list

A list of all available hidden point bars with expansion coefficients, tip coordinates and some descriptive data.

Dimensions of hidden point devices

Distances between pairs of offset targets on the bar, or coordinates of individual targets.

11.1.15 Hidden point device target tables

See also "Hidden point device targets" on page 110.

The actual locations in the object space of targets on hidden point devices, and the associated measurements, are stored on two tables in the job file:

Measured device target locations

3D coordinates of offset targets relating to their actual location in the measurement network.

Measurements to device targets

Angle and distance values from all stations which measure the bar targets in their actual location.

11.1.16 Scale bar tables

See also "Scale bar definition" on page 111.

Scale bars are defined on two tables in the job file as follows:

Scale bar list

A list of all available scale bars with expansion coefficients and some descriptive data.

Scale bar distances (lengths)

Distances between target pairs on the scale bar.

11.1.17 Scale bar target tables

See also "Scale bar targets" on page 115.

The actual locations in the object space of scale bar targets, and the associated measurements, are stored on two tables in the job file:

Measured scale bar target locations

3D coordinates of scale bar targets relating to their actual location in the measurement network.

Measurements to scale bar targets

Angle and distance values from all stations which measure the scale bar targets in their actual location.

11.1.18 Reflectors table

List of available reflectors with type descriptions and offset values.

See also "Reflectors" on page 121.

11.1.19 Units table

Definition of units of measurement such as metres and inches.

See also "Units" on page 122.

11.1.20 Job Information table

Descriptive job information

See also "Job information" on page 125.

11.2 Workpieces

If you use workpieces which correspond to manufactured components you have the opportunity here to store related administrative data such as material used and date of manufacture.

Here you can also:

- Edit information about an existing workpiece
- Create a new workpiece
- Delete an existing workpiece (and all the data it contains!)

Note

A new workpiece can also be created in the CDM "Settings" menu. See *Axyz* Core Data Module, Software Reference: Settings/Current workpiece

How to get here:

💣 IDM:Sample sak.Axyz				_ 🗆 ×
E- 🥭 Job		ID	Drawing	Com
	1	DEFAULT		
• • 1	2	FRONT		
2	3	REAR		
🔴 4				
🗄 🦯 ScaleBar				
🗄 🌈 Hidden Pt Device				
- C Reflectors				
🗄 💭 Reference				
🔤 🔄 Coord System				
		WorkPieces		•
			IDM edit v	vp a.BMF

- 1. Highlight the workpiece source
- 2. Select the workpieces tab

11.2.1 Edit workpieces

Workpiece Edit		×
Name: cone1	Serial Nr:	ОК
Created: 07/03/97 09:27:27	Dra <u>w</u> ing Nr:	Cancel
Comment:		
Producer Info	<u>Environment Parameters</u>	<u>Material Parameter</u>
Producer:	Temp: 0.0	Exp. Coeff: 0.00000000
Order Nr:	Humidity: 0.0	Std. Temp: 0.0
	Pressure: 0.00	
<u>.</u>		

IDM edit wp b.BMP

Name

Standard, 16 character alpha-numeric identifier or name for this workpiece.

Created

Date when this workpiece was defined.

Drawing Nr

An optional drawing number or manufacturing reference for this workpiece. Maximum 16 characters.

Serial number

An optional serial number for this workpiece. Maximum 16 characters.

Comment

An optional descriptive comment. Maximum 40 characters.

Producer Info

Producer Optional information about the production. Maximum 21 characters. **Order Nr** Optional order number for the product. Maximum 16 characters.

Environment parameter

Temp. Optional temperature value concerning the object. **Humidity** Optional humidity value concerning the object. **Pressure** Optional pressure value concerning the object.

Material parameter

Exp Coeff

Optional expansion coefficient of the material used to manufacture the workpiece.

Std Temp.

Optional standard temperature at which the dimensions are defined.

11.3 Object point locations

Object points of type "entered" can be manually inserted here.

💣 IDM:Sample sak.Axyz							_ 🗆 ×
⊡ 2 Job ⊟ न WorkPiece		Workpiece ID	Point ID	x	Y	Z	Ту
DEFAULT	1	FRONT	P1	-37.303	573.915	1864.990	Measure
	2	FRONT	P2	-34.613	-576.462	1865.419	Measure
BEAR	3	FRONT	P3	-35.601	-575.859	914.596	Measure
	4	FRONT	P4	-38.014	574.526	913.962	Measure
🗄 💆 ScaleBar	5	FRONT	P5	-37.257	574.735	-37.567	Measure
🗄 🖌 Hidden Pt Device	6	FRONT	P6	-37.966	-575.460	-36.589	Measure
← Reflectors		\Points 🖉 M	leasurem	ents (Sh	apes 🖌 Cor	ntroll	

IDM edit points a.BMP

- 1. Highlight the required workpiece name
- 2. Select the points tab

Select one or more rows to edit

11.3.1 Edit object points

Points Edit				×
Workpiece ID: Circle				ОК
Point ID: Drigin1 De	vice Nr: 🔽	<u>U</u> se		Cancel
Coordinates: Std D	eviation: BMS:		<u>M</u> iscellaneous	
X: 2663.133	0.004	[un]	Type: Calculate	ed 🔻
Y: 2182.414	0.003	[un]	Status: CoordCa	Iculated 💌
Z: 1109.392	0.004	[un]	Created: 22/12/9	7 14:11:1
Mean Error: 0.000 T	otal RMS: 0.000	[un]		
			Pointing	
Type: None 💌	X: 0.000	[un]	Best Apex:	0.0000 [un]
Thickness: 0.000 [un]	Y: 0.000	[un]	Err Dist:	0.000 [un]
	Z: 0.000	[un]	Error Ang:	0.0000 [un]
Planar <u>f</u> or Circle Coord System:	one	7	Device ID:	
_ <u>R</u> eflector Offset			- <u>B</u> uild Differences	
ID: Type: N	one	•	X:	0 [un]
Planar for Circle Coord System:	one	7	Y:	0 [un]
			Z:	0 [un]
Comment:			Total:	0 [un]
· · · · ·			IDM	

Note

Either "Std. Deviation" or "RMS" will appear, depending on the general setting in the "Settings" menu.

Workpiece ID

Standard 16 character alpha-numeric workpiece identifier or name.

Point ID

Standard 16 character alpha-numeric point identifier or name.

Device Nr

If the current point represents an offset target on a hidden point device (device point), the target number is shown here. Otherwise directly observed points and the calculated hidden points are given the device number zero and the field is then left blank.

Use

If selected, this point is flagged for use in the next bundle adjustment.

Coordinates and errors

Coordinate values can be altered here. The coordinates are identified with currently defined labels.

Note

If coordinates of a measured point are altered then:

- Point type is automatically changed from "measured" to "entered"
- All associated measurements are deleted

Coordinates

Individual coordinate values in currently active coordinate system.

Std. deviation

Standard deviation values.

If the coordinate values are derived from a bundle adjustment or single point solution, these are the square roots of the variance values calculated by error propagation.

For entered or calculated points a default value is entered here.

Note that a full variance/covariance matrix is stored in the job file but covariances are not revealed by the DM.

RMS

Root Mean Square values.

The full offset residuals (perpendicular and spatial) are expressed in terms of their components along the base system axes. The RMS is computed for each axial set.

Total RMS

This is the Root Mean Square value of the lengths of the full offset residuals (perpendicular and spatial).

Mean Error

This is the variance factor (mean error) calculated by either the Orientation Module or the Single Point Solution, depending on which was used to generate the coordinates. All points calculated in the same orientation procedure (bundle adjustment) will have the same variance factor.

For points not generated by either of these functions a dummy default value is provided.



Target thickness

All target thickness parameters can be altered here.

Type

Indicates how the correction is made with one of the following:

• None

No correction for target thickness

- Axes Apply corrections along the axes of a specified shape or coordinate system. The **X**,**Y**,**Z** fields are used to specify the corrective shifts.
- Shape

Apply a correction normal to a shape surface. A value must be specified in the **Thickness** field.

Coord. system

Choose a coordinate system or shape which defines the axes for axial corrections.

Choose a shape if specifying correction normal to a shape's surface.

Thickness

If correcting normal to a shape surface, this is the value of target thickness.

Planar for circle

If correcting to a shape surface which is a circle, the correction can be to the plane of the circle or radial within the plane.

If selected, correction is to the plane of a circle.

X, Y, Z

If correcting along axes, this shows the amount of correction relevant to each axis.

Reflector offset



All reflector offset parameters can be altered here.

Туре

Indicates how the correction is made with one of the following:

- None No correction for reflector offset
- Pos X, Neg Y, etc Apply corrections along a specific positive or negative axes of a specified shape or coordinate system.
- Pos Shape, Neg shape Apply a correction in the positive or negative direction normal to a shape surface.

Coord. system

Choose a coordinate system or shape which defines the axes for axial corrections.

Choose a shape if specifying correction normal to a shape's surface.

ID

Select the reflector type whose radius defines the amount of offset.

Planar for circle

If correcting to a shape surface which is a circle, the correction can be to the plane of the circle or radial within the plane.

If selected, correction is to the plane of a circle.

Miscellaneous

Type

A point is registered as one of the following types.

- Measured
- Entered
- Calculated
- Control
- Hidden
- Device point
- Scale bar
- Coord syst
- Measured control

Status

Internal parameter.

Created

Date and time when the point was inserted into the job file.

Pointing

This area contains data relevant to points calculated by bundle adjustment or single point solution. For other points, dummy zero values are used.

Best apex

The <u>best apex angle</u> formed by the set of pointings to the target, i.e. the apex angle closest to 90 degs.

Error dist.

The <u>maximum</u> angular residual, <u>expressed as a perpendicular distance</u> offset.

Error ang.

The maximum angular residual.

Device ID

The numeric identifier of any hidden point device used to measure the point. This field is otherwise blank.
Build differences

For object points defined in **Build mode** or checked in **Inspect mode** and which depend on a reference point.

X,Y,Z

These are the axial differences in the currently active coordinate system. Differences are stored as (actual coordinate - reference coordinate).

Total

This is the spatial distance between the measured point and the reference point.

Comment

An optional comment. Maximum 40 characters.

11.4 Control point locations

How to get here:				
💣 IDM:Sample.Axyz				_ 🗆 ×
⊡ 2 Job ⊡ ⊟ WorkPiece		Point ID	Туре	×
CYLINDER	1	P1	Measured Control	0.0
	2	P2	Measured Control	574.6
FRONT	3	P3	Measured Control	1149.8:
BEAR	4	P4	Measured Control	574.8
🗄 🛄 Stations				
🗄 📝 ScaleBar				
🗄 🌈 Hidden Pt Device				
Reflectors				
Reference				_
Coord System		Cont	olPt /	▼ ▲

IDM edit control pts a.BMP

- 1. Highlight a workpiece ID
- 2. Select the "ControlPt" tab

11.4.1 Edit control points

Control Point	s Edit				×
Workpiece <u>I</u> D	new	<u>I</u> ype:	Control	7	OK
<u>P</u> oint ID:	point3	Create <u>d</u> :	16/05/97 15:20:38		Cancel
	Coordinates:		Weight	51	d Deviation:
×:	316	8.10 [un]			99.00
Y:	705	2.16 [un]	WEIGHTED	•	99.00
Z:	-247	8.48 [un]	WEIGHTED		99.00
Comment:				_	
	,				

IDM edit control pts b.BMP

Workpiece ID

Standard workpiece name to which the point is assigned. Maximum 16 alpha-numeric characters.

Point ID

Standard point name. Maximum 16 alpha-numeric characters.

Туре

Control points are assigned a point type. Only two types on the list of possible point types apply to control. These are "contol" and "measured control".

Created

Data and time when the control point was created in the database.

Coordinates

X,Y,Z

Coordinate values on each axis (labels depend on current choice)

Weight

Control points are used in the Bundle Adjustment in which they are assigned weights. Three types of weighting can be defined for individual coordinates when weighting by standard deviation is active.

FIXED

This coordinate is defined as fixed. Internally it is assigned a very small standard deviation which will result in a very high weight for the coordinate. This will force the adjustment to hold the coordinate close to the design value.

NOT FIXED

This coordinate is effectively not known and internally is assigned a very large standard deviation which will result in a very low weight for the coordinate. This coordinate will not exert a controlling influence.

WEIGHTED

This coordinate has a particular quality associated with it. When this flag is chosen an **Std** box opens. You must then insert an estimate of the standard deviation of the coordinate into this box. Use this option when you want to introduce a variation in quality at different control coordinates.

When uniform weighting is active, only **FIXED** and **WEIGHTED** apply.

Std deviation

This field holds a standard deviation value and is only offered when the corresponding WEIGHT flag is set to "weighted".

Comment

An optional comment. Maximum 40 characters.

11.5 Reference files

Reference data (design or blueprint coordinates) are organized under *reference IDs*, also called *reference files*. Each reference file contains one or more *reference workpieces* and the workpieces each contain a table of *reference points*.

💣 IDM:Sample sak.Axyz				_ 🗆 ×
⊡@ Job ⊕ — WorkPiece		Reference ID	Workpiece ID	Point ID
🗄 🗒 Stations	1	BUILD	wing	point1
🗄 🏹 ScaleBar	2	BUILD	wing	point2
🗄 🏒 Hidden Pt Device	3	BUILD	wing	point3
Reflectors	4	BUILD	wing	point4
E I Reference E I BUILD IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII				
		\Points /		
			IDM edit i	ref pts a.BMF

How to get to the table of reference points:

- 1. Highlight a reference workpiece ID
- 2. Select the "Points" tab

11.5.1 Edit reference points

Reference Points Edit							
<u>R</u> eference ID: cola	ni	Use 🔽	OK				
Workpiece ID: Ref Point ID: 4 Cancel							
	Coordinates:	W <u>e</u> ight:	Std/Tol:				
X:	-0.787	NOT FIXED 💌	0.032				
Y:	1004.037	WEIGHTED 💌	0.034				
Z:	25.443	FIXED 💌	0.016				
		Total T <u>o</u> lerance:	0.000				
<u>N</u> ormal Vector							
i: 0.000000	i: 0.00000000 j; 0.00000000 k: 0.00000000						
Comment: Point Description							

IDM edit refipts b.BMP

Reference ID

The "reference file" to which this point is assigned, maximum 16 alphanumeric characters.

Workpiece ID

Standard name for the reference workpiece to which the point is assigned, maximum 16 alpha-numeric characters. This reference workpiece name does not need to correspond to any workpiece names in the object area.

Point ID

Standard point name, maximum 16 alpha-numeric characters.

Use

If set, this flag indicates that the point is to be used for transformation purposes.

Coordinates

X,Y,Z

Coordinate values on each axis (labels depend on current choice)

Weight

The weight flag is only required for transformation points. Three types of weighting can be defined for individual coordinates although all 3 may not always be offered (see below).

FIXED

This coordinate is defined as fixed. Internally it is assigned a very small standard deviation which will result in a very hight weight for the coordinate. This will encourage a very close fit at this location.

NOT FIXED

This coordinate is effectively not known and internally is assigned a very large standard deviation which will result in a very low weight for the coordinate. This will permit a very loose fit at this location.

Warning

If the 3 transformation setup points involve reference coordinates flagged as NOT FIXED, then the actual value entered for the coordinate should be reasonably close to the true value.

WEIGHTED

This coordinate has a particular quality associated with it. When this flag is chosen an **Std/Tol** box opens. You must then insert an estimate of the standard deviation of the coordinate into this box. This will be used to create a weight value which permits a variation in closeness of fit at points with different standard deviations.

Weighting options for unit weighting

It is possible to give the transformed points unit weights. In this case the reference coordinates are only permitted either very high weights (FIXED) or very low weights (NOT FIXED).

Std/Tol

This field is interpreted as **Standard deviation (Std)** if associated with a transformation point which has the flag WEIGHTED.

This field is interpreted as **Tolerance** (**Tol**) if associated with a Build and Inspection point.

Transformation points require weights, which are derived from standard deviations, in order to configure the best fitting least squares transformation.

Build and Inspect points may optionally use individual tolerance values to indicate if a build or inspected point lies inside or outside permitted limits. As an alternative to individually set tolerances, common tolerance values may be used.

Total Tolerance

For Build and Inspect points an individual total tolerance can be defined for a point. This defines a maximum offset distance beyond which a build or inspected point is considered "out-of-tolerance".

Normal vector

Some industries require information relating to the direction of the normal vector to a surface when building or inspecting points. The direction cosines (i,j,k) of the normal vector at this reference point can be specified.

Remember

The total length of the vector must be unity!

Comment

An optional comment. Maximum 40 characters.

11.5.2 Adding new reference data

When manually creating object points they can only be added to existing workpieces. If the corresponding workpiece does not exist then it must first be created, for example on the table of workpieces. The new point can then be added to this workpiece.

However reference points are structured in a different way. Internally the information is held in a single table, with a reference ID and reference workpiece name for each reference point. The DM automatically creates an outline of the structure in the left pane by filtering the data according to these identifiers.

This means you can create a new reference ID and/or a new reference workpiece in <u>any</u> list of reference points simply by inserting a new record and editing the default names for the reference ID and reference workpiece.

When the DM window is refreshed, the outline view will change to reflect the new structure and the new point record will be moved to the new reference ID/reference workpiece.

11.6 Shapes

How to get here:				
💣 IDM:Sample.Axyz				_ 🗆 ×
⊡ 2 Job ⊡ ⊟ WorkPiece		Shape ID	Туре	× -
CYLINDER	1	CYLINDER1	Cylinder	875.838
	2	CYLVECT1	Vector	0.000
FRONT	3	FRONTPLANE	Plane	-36.698
🛛 🔴 REAR	4	LINE1	Line	-37.303
	5	LINE2	Line	-35.601
🗄 🏹 ScaleBar	6	LINE3	Line	-38.014
🗄 🌈 Hidden Pt Device	7	LINE4	Line	-37.303
Reflectors	8	REARPLANE	Plane	1189.283
				_
Coord System		Shapes 🔏	ControlPt	• •

IDM edit shapes a.BMP

- Highlight a workpiece name
- Select the "Shapes" tab

11.6.1 Edit shapes

Workpiece ID: DEFAULT Type: Plane OK Shape ID: TEst1 Created: 29/03/97 10:58:16 Cancel Iranslation Value: Std. Devjation: Value: Std. Devjation: X: 1988.412 0.001 [un] Botation 0mega: 46.3804 6066.0275 [un] Y: 1598.753 0.001 [un] Phi: 359.6882 7342.4814 [un] Z: -1310.589 0.001 [un] Kappa: 273.7619 3536.0986 [un]							
Shape ID: TEst1 Created: 29/03/97 10:58:16 Cancel Iranslation Value: Std. Devjation: Value: Std. Devjation: X: 188.412 0.001 [un] Value: Std. Devjation: Y: 1598.753 0.001 [un] Phi: 359.6882 7342.4814 [un] Z: -1310.589 0.001 [un] Kappa: 273.7619 3536.0986 [un]							
Iranslation Botation X: 188.412 0.001 [un] Y: 1598.753 0.001 [un] Z: -1310.589 0.001 [un]							
X: 188.412 0.001 [un] 0mega: 46.3804 6066.0275 [un] Y: 1598.753 0.001 [un] Phi: 359.6882 7342.4814 [un] Z: -1310.589 0.001 [un] Kappa: 273.7619 3536.0986 [un]							
Y: 1598.753 0.001 [un] Phi: 359.6882 7342.4814 [un] Z: -1310.589 0.001 [un] Kappa: 273.7619 3536.0986 [un]							
Z: -1310.589 0.001 [un] Kappa: 273.7619 3536.0986 [un]							
Radius/Angle: 0.000 0.000 [un] Scale: 1.000000 0.000000							
Miscellaneous							
Status: 0 Approx Val: Mean Error: 62810254.241							
Active CS: None RMS Total: 0.000							
RMS X: 0.000							
RMS Y: 0.000							
Description : RMS Z: 0.000							
Mean Error 🔽							
Size Parameters (Graphics)							
up: -208.877 uv: -1334.643 un: 737.100 vn: 193.496							

Workpiece ID

Name of workpiece in which this shape is located.

Shape ID

Identifier for the current shape.

Created (Date Time)

Date and time the shape was created.

Туре

The shape can be one of the following types:

- Line
- Plane
- Circle
- Cylinder
- Paraboloid
- Sphere
- Cone
- Vector

Translation

X,Y,Z value

These are the coordinates of the shape's origin, displayed in the current coordinate system.

X,Y,Z std. deviations

These are the standard deviations corresponding to the shape's coordinates.

Rotation

Omega, Phi, Kappa: Angle (Rot X, Rot Y, Rot Z)

These are the 3 rotational parameters which define the tilt of the local shape coordinate system. The rotations are applied about each of the current coordinate system axes. For a rotation ω about the first axis, ϕ about second axis and κ about the third axis, the total relative rotation matrix, R, from the system axes to the local shape axes is given by

 $R = \omega^* \phi * \kappa$

Omega, Phi, Kapa: sd (Std/ Rot X, Std/ Rot Y, Std/ Rot Z)

These are the standard deviations corresponding to the 3 rotational parameters.

Radius/Angle

This is the radial or angular parameter appropriate for the selected shape.

Radius/Angle

The actual value of the parameter.

Std Rad/Ang

The standard deviation of the parameter.

Scale

Coordinate systems and shapes are stored in the same table. These parameters relate to coordinate systems.

Scale

Scale factor applicable to this coordinate system definition. Normal value is 1.0. A value very different from 1 probably indicates a deliberately scaled up or scaled down system.

Std Scale

Standard deviation of the scale factor.

Normal vector (i,j,k)

i, j, k

These are the components of the unit vector along the positive direction of the shape's axis, stated in the active coordinate system.

Std i, Std j, Std k

These are the standard deviations of the components of the normal vector.

Error information

Mean Error (flag)

If selected this box means that weighting by standard deviation was used and the mean error (variance factor) was calculated.

Mean Error (value)

The mean error calculated for the shape fit.

RMS total

This is the value displayed on the results page of a shape fit as "RMS error".

It is the RMS value of the total point residuals (deviations), as displayed in the results.

RMS X, Y, Z

This is the RMS value of the x, y and z coordinate residuals (deviations) calculated for the shape fit.

Miscellaneous

Status Internal parameter.

Active CS (Beginning CS)

Shapes do not currently use this field. By default, the name of the coordinate system active when the shape was created is stored here.

Approx val

When a shape is calculated, the parameters must first be calculated by some approximate method. This flag records which of the folowing methods was used.

- CurCoordSys
- EnteredParams
- SetupPts

Note

The technique of using the current coordinate system is no longer offered in the shape fitting dialogue.

Fix size parameter

If selected, this box means that the size parameter of the shape was fixed during calculation.

Target thick flag

If selected this box means that target thickness was taken into account when calculating the shape parameters.

Description

A descriptive comment for the shape. Maximum 40 characters.

Size parameters (graphics)

Internal parameter.

These are required to limit the display of calculated shapes which mathematically have an infinite extent in one or more directions.

11.7 Coordinate systems

How to get here:



IDM edit coord. systs. a.BMP

- Highlight "Coord System" in the outline view
- Click on the "Coord System" tab in the detail view

11.7.1 Edit coordinate systems

Coordinate systems and shapes are stored in the same table and the same dialogue box is used for each.

Shapes Edit								×
Workpiece ID:	DEFAULT	~		Тур <u>е</u> :	Alignment	7	0	к
Shape ID:	colani1			<u>C</u> reated:	25/03/97	16:54:09	Car	icel
<u> </u>	Mahaa	сы (<u> </u>) (al. a.	Chil Deviation	
X:	value.	1.958	0.001	[un]	Omega:	56.8605	0.0001	[un]
Y:	243	0.157	0.001	[un]	Phi:	359.9114	0.0001	[un]
Z:	-35	6.276	0.001	[un]	Kappa:	269.8944	0.0001	[un]
Radius/Angle:		0.000	0.000	[un]	Scale:	1.000000	0.000000	
Miscellaneous Error Information								
Status:)	Approx	Val:		•	Mean Erro	r: 0.00)0
Active CS:	None					RMS Total	l: 0.00)0
	Five Size Para	ameter		Target Ti	hick Flag	RMS X:	0.00)0
		inicici		raigot ij	jiok nag	RMS Y:	0.00)0
Description :						RMS Z:	0.00)0
						Me <u>a</u> n Erro	r 🔽	
Size Parameter	rs (Graphics)							
up: (0.000 ur	r: 🚺 0	.000	un:	0	.000 vn	: 0.00	00

IDM edit coord. systs. b.BMP

Workpiece ID

Name of workpiece in which this coordinate system is located.

Shape ID

Identifier for this coordinate system.

Created (Date Time)

Date and time the coordinate system was created.

Туре

The coordinate system can be one of the following types, depending on the method of creation.

- Base
- Scale
- Translation
- Rotation
- Bestfit
- Alignment

Translation

X,Y,Z values

These are the coordinates of the coordinate system's origin, displayed with respect to the active coordinate system.

X,Y,Z std. deviations

These are the standard deviations corresponding to the origin coordinates.

Rotation

Omega, Phi, Kappa values

These are the 3 rotational parameters which define the tilt of this coordinate system with respect to the active coordinate system. The rotations are applied about each of the current coordinate system axes. For a rotation ω about the first axis, ϕ about second axis and κ about the third axis, the total relative rotation matrix, R, from the active coordinate system to this coordinate system is given by

 $R = \omega^* \phi * \kappa$

Omega, Phi, Kapa standard deviations

These are the standard deviations corresponding to the 3 rotational parameters.

Radius/Angle

Coordinate systems and shapes are stored in the same table. These fields are only applicable to shapes and default zero values are shown for coordinate systems.

Scale

Scale value

Scale factor applicable to this coordinate system definition, calculated with respect to the active coordinate system. Normal value is 1.0. A value very different from 1 probably indicates a deliberately scaled up or scaled down system.

Scale to base

This shows the scale factor of the coordinate system with respect to the base system. This may not be the same as the scale factor with respect to the active system.

Scale Std

Standard deviation of the scale factor.

Error information

The following errors are relevant to coordinate systems created by a best fitting transformation, i.e. of type "Bestfit".

Mean Error (flag)

An x in this box means weighting by standard deviation was used and the mean error (variance factor) was calculated for the fitted points.

Mean Error (value)

The mean error calculated for the transformation.

Total RMS

This is the value displayed on the results page of a transformation as "RMS error". It is the RMS value of the total point residuals (deviations), as displayed in the results.

RMS X, Y, Z

These are the RMS values of the x, y and z coordinate residuals (deviations) calculated for the transformation.

Miscellaneous

Status Internal parameter.

Active CS (Beginning CS)

When a coordinate system is calculated the name of the starting system is stored here. This is mainly of interest to manual transformations which are all specified relative to an existing system.

Systems created by axis alignment or best-fit transformation record the name of the base coordinate system.

Approx val

When a coordinate system is calculated, the parameters must first be calculated by some approximate method. This flag records which of the following methods was used.

- CurCoordSys
- EnteredParams
- SetupPts

Fix size parameter

Coordinate systems and shapes are stored in the same table. This option is only applicable to shapes.

Target thick flag

Coordinate systems and shapes are stored in the same table. This option is only applicable to shapes

Description

A descriptive comment for the coordinate system. Maximum 40 characters.

Size parameters (graphics)

Internal parameter.

These are required to limit the display of calculated shapes which mathematically have an infinite extent in one or more directions.

11.8 Set parameters

An edit form is not available. In-line editing only.

How to get here:					
🚰 Data Manager					_ 🗆 ×
⊡ 🥔 Job ⊡ 🚍 WorkPiece		Workpiece ID	Set ID	use	Date 📥
⊟- ⊈⊋ cont	1	cont	circle2		17.11.9
- 👫 circle2	2	cont	colani1	\square	17.11.9
- 🚟 colani1	3	cont	colani2	\boxtimes	17.11.9
🚽 📲 colani2	4	cont	cylinder1		17.11.9
	5	cont	space1	\square	17.11.9
📲 space1					
DEFAULT					
🗄 🐨 🐯 Stations					
🗄 🍼 🖊 Hidden Pt Device					
Reflectors					
🗄 🗀 Reference					-
Coord System	• ▶	\langle LT Meas λ	Sets / 💶		
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			IDM Edit	set pa	rams a.bmp

• Select a workpiece containing coordinate or measurement sets

• Select the "Sets" tab

11.8.1 Edit set parameters

Workpiece ID

Standard name for the workpiece to which the set is assigned, maximum 16 alpha-numeric characters.

Set ID

Standard 16 character alpha-numeric identifier for this coordinate or measurement set.

Date/Time

Date and time when this set was recorded.

Th type

Indicates how any thickness correction, due to the use of special targets or retro-reflectors, should be made. The following possibilities are available:

• None

No correction for target thickness

• Axes

Apply corrections along the axes. The fields "Tx, Ty, Tz" are used to specify the corrective shifts.

• Shape

Apply a correction normal to a shape surface. A value must be specified in the "Thickness" field.

Thickness

If correcting for target thickness normal to a shape surface, this is the thickness value.

Target CS

Name of the shape or coordinate system used to define the direction of correction for target thickness.

Tx, Ty, Tz

If correcting for target thickness along axes, this shows the amount of correction relevant to each axis.

Planar

If correcting for target thickness to a shape surface which is a circle, the correction can be to the plane of the circle or radial within the plane. If selected, correction is to the plane of a circle.

Comment

An optional descriptive comment may be entered here.

Refl Offset type

This specifies how the reflector offset correction is to be applied:

- Along the positive or negative X, Y or Z axis
- On the outside or inside of a standard **Axyz** shape surface

The appropriate coordinate system is defined in field **Refl CS**.

Refl CS

Name of the shape or coordinate system used to define the direction of correction for reflector offset.

Refl Planar

If correcting for reflector offset to a shape surface which is a circle, the correction can be to the plane of the circle or radial within the plane. If selected, correction is to the plane of a circle.

11.9 Coordinate sets

How to get here:					
🔁 Data Manager					_ 🗆 ×
⊡ 🥔 Job ⊡ 🚍 WorkPiece		Set ID	x	Ŷ	z 📥
🖻 🖷 😑 DEFAULT	1	Partleft	409.519	2462.217	-353.
Partleft	2	Partleft	300.731	2400.386	-709.
Partright	3	Partleft	349.037	2461.130	-354.:
🛨 🗝 🗧 Imp-Exp	4	Partleft	318.350	2461.099	-354.2
庄 🖷 😑 Part left	5	Partleft	288.046	2460.461	-354.:
庄 🖷 🛑 Part right	6	Partleft	257.326	2460.769	-354.0
主 🖷 🖶 Ref	7	Partleft	226.212	2462.199	-354.
🗄 📲 💱 Stations	8	Partleft	194.488	2461.498	-354.
	9	Partleft	163.472	2462.012	-354.
🗄 🌽 Hidden Pt Device	10	Partleft	132.883	2462.607	-354.
Reflectors	11	Partleft	102.641	2462.272	-355.0
	12	Partleft	70.796	2462.652	-355.:
Coord System	13	Partleft	41.154	2461.697	-355. 💌
		\ Points 🛛 🔳			•

- IDM edit coord sets a.bmp
- Expand a workpiece name
- Highlight a coordinate set 🛄

11.9.1 Edit coordinate sets

CoordSet Poir	nts Edit		×
<u>W</u> orkpiece ID: <u>S</u> et ID:	Plane PLANE-CSET	: 21	OK Cancel
S <u>t</u> atus			
	X:	Y:	Z:
Coord	3165.824	3557.052	799.325
Std Dev:	0.010	0.010	0.010

IDM edit coord sets b.bmp

Workpiece ID

Standard name for the workpiece to which the set is assigned, maximum 16 alpha-numeric characters.

Set ID

Standard 16 alpha-numeric identifier for this set of 3D points.

(ID#)

The sequence number of the individually selected point in the set is shown next to the set ID.

Status

Internal parameter.

X, Y,Z

Coord

Individual coordinate values in currently active coordinate system.

Std Dev

Corresponding values for standard deviation.

11.10 Measurement sets

Measurement sets can be recorded for a distributed (dynamic) set of points using **Continuous** or **Grid** mode.

They can also be recorded for single fixed points using **Standard** mode and the methods **Stationary, sphere, circle.**

🔁 Data Manager					_ 🗆 ×
⊡ 2 Job ⊡ 7 WorkPiece		Hz	v	Dist	×
庄 🖷 😑 DEFAULT	1	-1.6336	104.6681	2568.717	undefir
🕀 🗇 Imp-Exp	2	-1.7092	98.9571	2510.123	undefir
🕀 \varTheta 🕒 🕀 🕀 🕀	3	-1.7035	99.5012	2528.665	undefir
🖃 😑 Part right	4	-1.5930	100.0753	2544.707	undefir
1	5	-1.5785	100.6928	2557.931	undefir
🕀 🖶 🖶 🖶 🛨	6	-1.5127	101.3337	2567.652	undefir
🗄 🐨 💱 Stations	7	-1.5437	101.9861	2574.143	undefir
🗄 🗸 ScaleBar	8	-1.5869	102.6588	2577.695	undefir
🗄 🌽 Hidden Pt Device	9	-1.5924	103.3392	2578.172	undefir
Reflectors	10	-1.5933	104.0165	2575.272	undefir
🗄 🚞 Reference	11	-2.0457	101.9639	2574.599	undefir 🚽
Coord System	\blacksquare	Meas Se			•

How to get to measurement sets for distributed points:

IDM edit meas set a.bmp

- Expand a workpiece name
- Highlight a distributed measurement set **T**

🔁 Data Manager 📃 🗆 🗙							
⊡ Job ⊡ WorkPiece		Hz	v	Dist			
🗄 🖷 🖶 DEFAULT	1	-12.3472	98.1502	2513.081			
🗄 🔿 Imp-Exp	2	-12.3472	98.1502	2513.081			
🛨 🖷 \varTheta Part left	3	-12.3472	98.1502	2513.081			
😟 🖶 🗢 🗧 🕂 🕂	4	-12.3472	98.1502	2513.081			
📄 🖷 🛑 Ref	5	-12.3472	98.1502	2513.081			
	6	-12.3472	98.1502	2513.081			
*** 2	7	-12.3472	98.1502	2513.081			
📔 🔤 🦷 3 🛁 🛛	8	-12.3472	98.1502	2513.081			
*** 4	9	-12.3472	98.1502	2513.081			
🗄 📆 Stations	10	-12.3472	98.1502	2513.081			
🗄 🚽 ScaleBar 🔍	11	-12.3472	98.1502	2513.081	◄		
	. ►	Meas Set 🖌	•		Γ		
			IDM ea	dit meas set b.b	mp		

How to get to measurement sets for fixed points:

- Expand a workpiece name
- Highlight a fixed point measurement set **T**

11.10.1 Edit measurement sets for distributed points

No practical editing facilities possible.

Set Measuren	nents Edit		×
<u>W</u> orkpiece ID: <u>S</u> et ID:	Plane Plane2	: 20	OK Cancel
S <u>t</u> ation:	1		
Eace 2:			
<u>U</u> se		Time:	41745.000
	Hz	V:	Di:
Meas:	-30.0014	94.9711	3067.071
	X:	Y:	Z:
Coord	3097.031	3584.108	837.577
Std Dev:	0.033	0.031	0.008

IDM edit meas set c.bmp

Workpiece ID

Standard name for the workpiece to which the set is assigned, maximum 16 alpha-numeric characters.

Set ID

Standard 16 character alpha-numeric identifier for this set of 3D points.

(ID #)

The sequence number of the individually selected point in the set is shown next to the set ID.

Station

The station number from which the measurements were made.

Face II

If selected, the measurement was made in the reversed mirror position (face 2).

Use

Internal flag only.

Time

This is a time stamp in milliseconds since the first point was recorded.

Coord X, Y,Z

If the station has been oriented, these are the equivalent network coordinates in the currently active coordinate system.

If the station has not been oriented, the value "undefined" is shown.

Std Dev X, Y, Z

These are the calculated standard deviations corresponding to network coordinates.

Meas Hz, V, D

Horizontal angle, vertical (zenith) angle and distance values for each individual measurement.

11.10.2 View measurement sets for stationary points

No editing facilities are possible. No edit form is available.

Workpiece ID

Standard name for the workpiece to which the set is assigned, maximum 16 alpha-numeric characters.

Set ID

Standard 16 character alpha-numeric identifier for this set of 3D points.

Station

The station number from which the measurements were made.

Face II

If selected, the measurement was made in the reversed mirror position (face 2).

Hz, V, D

Horizontal angle, vertical (zenith) angle and distance values for each individual measurement.

Time

This is a time stamp in milliseconds since the first point was recorded.

11.11 Standard point measurements

How to get here (measurements related to a specific workpiece:

💣 IDM:Sample sak.Axyz						- 🗆 ×
⊡ 2 Job ⊟ 77 WorkPiece		Point ID	Hz	v	Distance	Device II
DEFAULT	1	P1	212.3083	82.2141	0.000	
	2	P1	152.8218	83.6778	0.000	
e REAR	3	P2	231.3639	83.4177	0.000	
🗄 🗒 Stations	4	P2	170.8070	82.3384	0.000	
🗄 🏹 ScaleBar	5	P3	231.3525	99.4730	0.000	
🗄 🌈 Hidden Pt Device	6	P3	170.7706	101.4187	0.000	
E Reflectors	7	P4	212.2827	101.1536	0.000	
🕀 🗀 Reference	8	P4	152.7948	99.4170	0.000	
Coord System	9 •••	<u>P5</u> ∖Points λΜe	212.2562 asurements	117.9779 (Shapes (0.000 Control	- -

IDM edit meas a.BMP

- 1. Highlight a workpiece name
- 2. Select the measurements tab

How to get here (measurements related to a specific station):									
🖝 IDM:Sample sak.Axyz									
⊡ 🥔 Job ⊕		Workpiece ID	Point ID	Hz	v	Distance	Ē		
🗄 🗒 Stations	1	DEFAULT	p1	161.2379	115.4085	0.000			
1 1 - 1	2	DEFAULT	p2	158.6408	110.7230	0.000			
- 32	3	DEFAULT	p3	169.7879	109.7193	0.000			
	4	DEFAULT	p4	174.7470	113.6057	0.000			
	5	FRONT	P1	152.8218	83.6778	0.000			
🕂 🗸 ScaleBar	6	FRONT	P2	170.8070	82.3384	0.000			
🕂 🖌 Hidden Pt Device	7	FRONT	P3	170.7706	101.4187	0.000			
E Reflectors	8	FRONT	P4	152.7948	99.4170	0.000			

P5

152.7888

170 7270

Measurements

FRONT

Cori_Coll Meast

9

10

. . • • ••

IDM edit meas **b.BMP**

0.000

0.000

×

113.8671

118 3210

1. Highlight a station

Reference

Coord System

2. Select the measurements tab

leasurement	Edit			
<u>S</u> tation ID:	2			OK
Workpiece ID:	DEFAULT	Use for computation		Cancel
<u>P</u> oint ID:	HIDDEN1	Device <u>N</u> umber:	2	
Hz: V:	<u>V</u> alues: 324.3 98.6	Std. [234 [un] [281 [un] [[un] [<u>2ev:</u> 0.0000 0.0000	Status Face Two Bolt Hole Distance Run Average:
- <u>M</u> iscellaneou	18			Laser Tracker
Туре:	HiddenPt Meas	Temp:	20.0 [un]	Mean Error: 0.0000000
Created:	13/01/98 15:07:2	Pressure: 101	3.25 [un]	Max. Deviation: 0.0000000
Device:	1	Reflector:		Crt Cal#: 0
Orient Type:	DistMeasStat	~		Crt DM Cal#: 0
Comment:				

11.11.1 Edit standard measurements

Station ID

Number of station from which measurement was made.

Workpiece ID

Workpiece name to which target point is assigned.

Point ID

Standard 16 character alpha-numeric identifier for this target.

Device number

Device number for this target. Normally zero but a positive integer appears here if the measurement is to an offset target on a hidden point device.

Use for computation

If selected this box means that the measurement is used in the Orientation Module.

Angle and distance measurements

Hz, V, D values

Horizontal angle, vertical angle and distance corresponding to this measurement.

Hz, V, D std. deviations

Standard deviations for measured horizontal angle, vertical angle and distance.

Status

Face two

If selected this box indicates that the measurement is in face 2 (reversed telescope/mirror position).

Bolt hole

If selected this box indicates that this is a bolt-hole measurement.

Distance

If selected this box indicates that a distance was measured.

Run Average

The number in this box indicates how many pointings were averaged to create the measurement.

Miscellaneous

Type

The drop-down list box shows the following:

Types relevant to normal theodolite measurements:

- Normal meas measurement to a normal target point
- HiddenPt meas measurement of offset target on hidden point device

Types relevant to orientation methods:

- Forward Collim accurate collimation pointing to another station, face 1
- Reverse Collim accurate collimation pointing to another station, face 2
- Rel Ori Meas ECDS-style relative orientation measurement
- Obj Ori Meas ECDS-style relative orientation measurement
- Fwd/Rv collim approximate collimation to another station

Type relevant to scale bar measurement:

• Scale bar meas

Types relevant to tracker measurements:

- (Measurement) Set measurement set for stationary or distributed points
- 2Face Set measurement set recording 2-face pointings for calibration
- BallBar Set measurement set recording Ballbar pointing for calibration

Created

Date and time the measurement was recorded.

Device

Identifier for a hidden point device, if used.

Orient Type

This sub-classification is only relevant to ECDS-style orientation measurements:

- "Rel Ori Meas" relative orientation
- "Obj Ori Meas" object orientation.

These are not relevant to the standard measurements table.

The possible sub-types available in the drop-down box are:

- DistMeasStat estimate distance to station
- DistMeasPt estimated distance to point
- XaxisMeas pointing along an X axis
- YaxisMeas pointing along a Y axis
- ZaxisMeas pointing along a Z axis

Temp

Ambient temperature recorded at time of measurement.

Pressure

Ambient pressure recorded at time of measurement.

Reflector

If distance measurements made, this is the ID of the reflector used.

Comment

An optional 40 character comment relating to this measurement.

Laser tracker

Mean error

Mean error (variance factor) of the measurement set for this stationary point.

Max deviation

Maximum deviation of the measurement set for this stationary point.

Crt Cal#

Current calibration number.

Crt DM Cal#

Current ADM calibration number.

11.12 Orientation and collimation measurements

How to get here:					
🖝 IDM:Sample.Axyz					_ 🗆 ×
⊡@ Job ⊕ — WorkPiece		Point ID	Face II	Hz	v <u>^</u>
🖃 🗒 Stations	1	Direct1		339.1785	88.9060
1	2	Direct2		249.6367	88.8957
2	3	p2		125.6344	125.3622
● 3 ● ✓ ScaleBar ● ✓ HiddenPt Device ■ Reflectors					
Coord System		\ Ori <u>.</u> Coll	Meas't 🖌 M	eas 💶	• •

IDM edit ori&coll meas a.BMP

- 1. Highlight a station
- 2. Select the "Ori_Coll Meas't" tab

11.12.1 Edit ori. and coll. measurements

Drientation M	easurements Edit		×
<u>S</u> tation ID:	1		ОК
Workpiece ID:			Cancel
<u>P</u> oint ID:	2 De	vice <u>N</u> umber: 0	
Hz: V:	Values: 99.749530 88.293550	Std. Dev: [un] 0.000000 [un] 0.000000 [un] 0.000000	Status Face Two Bolt Hole Distance Run Average:
<u>Miscellaneou</u>	8		
Туре:	Estimated Loc 💌	Temperature:	20.0 [un]
Created:	04/03/97 07:54:4	Pressure:	1013.25 [un]
Device:		Reflector:	
Orient Type:	DistMeasStat 💌	Use for computation 🔽	
<u>C</u> omment:			

IDM edit ori&coll meas b.BMP

Station ID

Number of station from which measurement was made.

Workpiece ID

Not relevant to orientation and collimation measurements.

Point ID

Standard 16 character alpha-numeric identifier for this target.

Device Number

Not relevant to orientation and collimation measurements.

Hz, V, Distance measurements

Hz, V, Distance values

Horizontal angle, vertical angle and distance corresponding to this measurement.

Hz, V, Distance std. deviations

Standard deviations for measured horizontal angle, vertical angle and distance.

Status

Face two

If selected in this box indicates that the measurement is in face 2 (reversed telescope position).

Bolt hole

Not relevant to orientation and collimation measurements.

Dist measured

If selected this box indicates that a distance was measured.

Average

The number in this box indicates how many pointings were averaged to create the measurement.

Miscellaneous

Type

The drop-down list box shows the following:

Types relevant to orientation methods:

- Forward Collim accurate collimation pointing to another station, face 1
- Reverse Collim accurate collimation pointing to another station, face 2
- Rel Ori Meas ECDS-style relative orientation measurement
- Obj Ori Meas ECDS-style relative orientation measurement
- Fwd/Rv collim approximate collimation to another station

Types relevant to normal theodolite measurements:

- Normal meas measurement to a normal target point
- HiddenPt meas measurement of offset target on hidden point device

Type relevant to scale bar measurement:

• Scale bar meas

Types relevant to tracker measurements:

- (Measurement) Set measurement set for stationary or distributed points
- 2Face Set measurement set recording 2-face pointings for calibration
- BallBar Set measurement set recording Ballbar pointing for calibration

Created

Date and time the measurement was recorded.

Device

Not relevant to orientation and collimation measurements.

Orient Type

This sub-classification is only relevant to ECDS-style orientations:

- "Rel Ori Meas" relative orientation
- "Obj Ori Meas" object orientation.

The possible sub-types available in the drop-down box are:

- DistMeasStat estimate distance to station
- DistMeasPt estimated distance to point
- XaxisMeas pointing along an X axis
- YaxisMeas pointing along a Y axis
- ZaxisMeas pointing along a Z axis

Temp

Ambient temperature recorded at time of measurement.

Pressure

Ambient pressure recorded at time of measurement.

Reflector

If distance measurements made, this is the ID of the reflector used.

Use for computation

If selected this box means that the measurement is used in the Orientation Module.

Comment

An optional 40 character comment relating to this measurement.

11.13 Stations

There is no facility to create a new station in the DM. It is a complex procedure to define the correct parameters and flags, and to ensure that these are consistent with the existing network.

Since it is not a simple task to create a new station, it is equally complex to allow editing of station information, particularly if the Theodolite Manager is running and potentially modifying the database.

Adding and modifying station data should therefore only be done through the Theodolite Manager.

Deletion of a station will delete all measurements made from that station. In some situations it may then be impossible to construct the network or measure certain critical points. A safer option is to remove the station temporarily from the network by switching off the "use" flag.

How to get here:

💣 IDM:Sample.Axyz						_ 🗆 ×
⊡@ Job ⊕ = WorkPiece		Station	Sensor type	Port	Comp Inst	Comp <u>*</u> Solut
	1	1	T3000	2		\boxtimes
	2	2	T3000	3		$\overline{\boxtimes}$
🗄 🖌 Hidden Pt Device	3	3	T3000	4		$\overline{\boxtimes}$
Reflectors	4	4	T2002	5		$\overline{\boxtimes}$
⊕ . 🗀 Reference 						
		\ Station:	s /		•	
				DM ed	lit statio	ns a.BMF

- 1. Highlight a station
- 2. Select the "Stations" tab

11.13.1 Edit stations

Stations Edit						×
Station ID: 2	<u>Т</u> уре: Т	3000	7	Op <u>e</u> rator:	Operator	ОК
Num. <u>R</u> ead: 0	Orjent Status: 🛛	rientedScaled	v	Port:	4	Cancel
⊠ <u>U</u> sed	C <u>o</u> mment:					
- Values						
Location:	Location SD: Weight:		Rota	ation:	Rotation SD:	Weight:
X: 3109.40	0.33	0.00 [un]	Omega:	0.000003	0.018896	0.000000 [un]
Y: -7.34	0.21	0.00 [un]	Phi:	359.999998	0.012126	0.000000 [un]
Z: 46.50	0.02	0.00 [un]	Kappa:	295.370594	0.000901	0.000000 [un]
- Reference and Accurac		Error I <u>n</u> forma	ition			
Ref. Measured:	Accuracy:					Tilt Error:
Horz: 0.000000	0.000278 [un]	Collim Error:	0.00000	Index Erro	r: 0.000000	0.000000
Vert: 0.000000	0.000278 [un]	Offset Horz:	0.00000	0 Offset Vert	: 0.000000	
Dist: 0.00	0.00 [un]	Pointing Err	Distance:	0.00	Pointing Err Ang	gle: 0.00
<u>M</u> iscellaneous		∟ ⊢ <u>L</u> T Data—				
Calibrated		Home Point				
Ref measured		Troine Four	····			_
M Active		Home Ptoin	: H,V,D: J0.000	000 0.000	000 0.00	
Complinat. So	ale Factor: 0.0000	Nivel Incl. X	,Y: 0.00	0.00	Re	fID:
Comp sol.	dd Const EDM: 0.00	Nivel Init. X,	Y: 0.00	0.00		Reflector Offset

IDM edit stations b.BMP

Station ID

Number of this station

Туре

Type of instrument in use at this station. The list currently includes the following theodolites, Total Stations and Laser Trackers:

- T3000
 - T2002 TC2002
- T2000
- T1600
- TC1610TC1600
- TC1800
- T1610T1800

• E2

TCM1800TC2000

• TM1800

- TM5000
- TDM500
- Smart 310
- LT500
- LTD500
- Smart ADM
- External device

Num Read

The setting last used to define how many readings should be averaged for each pointing.

Orient Status

One of the following status levels is recorded:

- No measure (for use by instrument module)
- Not oriented
- Oriented
- Orientable (for use by Orientation Module)
- Oriented Scaled (for use by Orientation Module)
- Oriented Control (for use by Orientation Module)
- Oriented Unscaled (for use by Orientation Module)
- Oriented User Entered (for use by Orientation Module)

Used

A check mark in this box means that the station and its measurements will be included in any Bundle Adjustment.

Note

You can switch this option on and off in the **Station Setup** option of the corresponding instrument module.

Operator

The name of the operator at this station.

Port

The computer port to which the instrument at this station is connected.

Comment

An optional 40 character descriptive comment about this station.

Values

X,Y,Z location

Coordinates of this station.

X,Y,Z location SD

Standard deviation of station coordinates, taken as the square root of the coordinate variances obtained from the variance-covariance matrix.

X,Y,Z weight

Weights assigned to the coordinates during the last bundle adjustment.

Omega, Phi, Kappa rotation

These are the 3 rotational parameters which define the tilt of the local instrument axes.

The rotations are applied about each of the current coordinate system axes. For a rotation ω about the first axis, ϕ about second axis and κ about the third axis, the total relative rotation matrix, R, from the system axes to the local instrument axes is given by

 $R = \omega^* \phi^* \kappa$

Omega, Phi, Kappa rotation SD

Standard deviation of station rotations, taken as the square root of the rotational variances obtained from the variance-covariance matrix.

Omega, Phi, Kappa weight

Weights assigned to the rotations during the last bundle adjustment.

Error information

During the Bundle Adjustment, calibration (index) parameters can be calculated for theodolites and Total Stations as follows:

Collim Error

Horizontal collimation error compensates for a line of sight which is not exactly perpendicular to the transit axis.

Index Error

Index error compensates for a vertical index error where a zenith angle of 90 degs. is not exactly at right angles to the primary (standing) axis. When the instrument is exactly levelled, the primary axis should be exactly vertical and a zenith angle of 90 degs. should be exactly horizontal.

Tilt Error

This compensates for transit axis tilt. The transit axis should be exactly perpendicular to the primary (standing axis).

Offset Horz

The line of sight should pass through the rotation centre of the instrument. This compensates for a horizontal offset.

Offset Vert

The line of sight should pass through the rotation centre of the instrument. This compensates for a vertical offset.

Pointing Err Distance

Last recorded pointing error in distance units, at this station.

Pointing Err Angle

Last recorded pointing error in angle units, at this station.

Reference and accuracy

To check an instrument's stability a reference direction can be recorded. During a measurement session the pointing along this direction can be remeasured and compared with the reference value.

Hz, Vt, Dist measured

Original readings along reference direction.

Preliminary (a priori) quality estimates are required for measurements at every station. Individual quality values cannot be assigned to individual measurements but only the type of measurement. These general assignments can be modified in the **Station setup** option of the corresponding instrument module.

Hz, Vt, Dist accuracy

Estimated standard deviations for all horizontal angles, vertical (zenith) angles and distances measured at this station.

Miscellaneous

Calibrated

A check mark in this box means that, in the Bundle Adjustment, additional parameters are calculated at this station to allow for theodolite or Total Station calibration.

Ref measured

A check mark in this box means that a reference direction was measured.

Active

This flag is indicates that an on-line station assigned to a measurement window.

Comp Inst

A check mark here indicates that the instrument's tilt compensator is in use.

Level

A check mark in this box means that this station has been held levelled in the Bundle Adjustment.

Comp Sol.

A check mark in this box indicates that tilt compensation is active and the station should be held level in the bundle adjustment.

Scale factor

This is a scale factor applied to EDM measurement.

Add const EDM

This is an additive constant for EDM measurement.

LT Data

Home point ID Internal parameter.

Home point H,V,D

Horizontal angle, vertical angle and distance to the currently defined Home Point (Birdbath location).

Nivel incl. X,Y

Current or last measured tilt values of any NIVEL tilt sensor attached to this station.

Nivel init X,Y

Internal parameter.

Refl ID

The ID of the reflector type currently in use, or last used, at this station. (Applies to Total Stations and Laser Trackers)

Reflector offset

If selected, reflector offset correction is currently in use, or last used, at this station. (Applies to Total Stations and Laser Trackers)

11.14 Tracker parameters

Two tables are used to record tracker parameters. One provides information relating to recording parameters of measurement sets such as time separation between measurements. The other records alignment (calibration) parameters of particular instruments.

How to get to tracker measurement parameters

- Click on a workpiece containing measurement sets
- Click on the "LT meas" tab



IDM edit tracker params a.bmp
How to get to tracker calibration information

- Click on an individual station
- Click on the "Calibration info" tab



11.14.1 View tracker measurement parameters

No editing facilities are possible. No edit form is available.

Workpiece ID

Standard name for the workpiece to which the measurement set is assigned, maximum 16 alpha-numeric characters.

Set ID

Standard 16 character alpha-numeric identifier for this measurement set.

Station

Station from which measurement set was recorded.

Face II

0 = measurements made in face 1

1 = measurements made in face 2

Reflector ID

ID of reflector type used to make the measurements.

Number of point measurements

If data is filtered by number of measurements, this shows the total number of individual measurements made in this set.

Time separation

If data is filtered by time separation, this shows the time interval in milliseconds between individual measurements.

This filter is applied on top of the basic *collection rate*.

Collection rate

This shows the basic data collection rate from the tracker when the measurements were recorded.

This data stream can be further filtered by time separation.

Sphere radius

If the measurement set relates to a stationary point located using a spherical adapter, this shows the radius of the adapter.

Separation mode

Specifies separation between points as one of the following methods:

- Time sep
- Dist sep XYZ
- Reg sphere
- Reg cube
- Dist sep total
- Time sep sphere
- Time sep cube
- XYZ sep sphere
- XYZ sep cube
- Total Dsep sphere
- Total Dsep cube

Distance separation total

If data has been filtered according to a total spatial separation between successive measurements, this shows the value of the separation.

Otherwise zero is shown.

Distance separation axis X,Y,Z

If data has been filtered according to an axial separation between successive measurements, this shows the value of the separation along the appropriate axis (X,Y or Z).

Otherwise zero is shown.

Region 1 X, Y,Z

No longer in use. Previously used for defining grid for free-form surface scanning.

Region 2 X, Y,Z

No longer in use. Previously used for defining grid for free-form surface scanning.

11.14.2 View tracker calibration information

No editing facilities are possible. No edit form is available.

Workpiece ID

Standard name for the workpiece to which the measurement set is assigned, maximum 16 alpha-numeric characters.

Set ID

Standard 16 character alpha-numeric identifier for this measurement set.

Station

Station from which measurement set was recorded.

Face II

0 = measurements made in face 1

1 = measurements made in face 2

Birdbath distance

Current or last used Birdbath distance.

ADM offset

This is the offset distance calculated to give a best fit between ADM and IFM values.

ADM distance

Internal parameter.

ADM Temperature

The internal temperature reading which is used to compensate for material expansion inside the tracker.

11.15 Hidden point device definition

Hidden point devices are defined in the job file using two tables.

- 1. The first table contains a list of all current devices with their general properties such as number of offset targets (device points).
- 2. The second table lists the dimensions which relate to a specific device.

A new hidden point device must therefore be defined as follows:

- 1. The device is first created with default general properties which are then modified.
- 2. The table of default dimensions, created automatically, must then be edited.

An existing hidden point device is edited by modifying these two tables.

How to get to the general properties:

👘 IDM:Sample sak.Axyz							_ 🗆 🗵
⊡		Device ID	Point	Linear	Nr of Pts	Tip X	Tip \
	1	1	0		5	0.000	0
🗄 🏹 ScaleBar	2	2	0	\square	2	0.000	0
HiddenPt Device	3	99	0	\boxtimes	5	100.000	100
Reflectors							
🕀 🛄 Reference							
Coord System	L_						
		\ HiddenF	°ointBa	rs /	•		•

IDM edit hid.pt. a.BMP

- 1. Click on "Hidden point device"
- 2. Highlight the "Hidden point bars" tab

IDM edit hid.pt. b.BMP

IDM:Sample sak.Axyz							- 🗆 ×
⊡~ 🥔 Job ⊕ - 🚝 WorkPiece		Device pt #	Hidden Point ID	Linear	X or Distance	Ŷ	z 🔺
+ 🗊 Stations	1	1	0		100.000	0.000	0.00
🕂 🖌 ScaleBar	2	2	0	$\overline{\boxtimes}$	200.000	0.000	0.00
🗄 🏑 🖌 Hidden Pt Device	3	3	0		300.000	0.000	0.00
1	4	4	0	\boxtimes	400.000	0.000	0.00
- 2	5	5	0	\square	500.000	0.000	0.00
99							
🗄 🛄 Reference							
Coord System							-
		\ Distanc	e 🔏 Points	🔏 Measu	iren 🖣		•

How to get to the table of dimensions:

- 1. Click on the ID of the device to be edited
- 2. Highlight the "Distance" tab

11.15.1 Principles of hidden point devices

Hidden point devices enable you to measure points which are not directly visible or cannot be directly targeted.

On a linear rod, two or more offset targets (device points) lie on a straight line with the tip which is brought into contact with the hidden point. The separations of the tip and targets is known, by design or prior calibration.

Any two offset targets can be measured and define a vector in space. Since the distance along this vector from either point to the tip is known, the hidden point may be calculated.

A modified version of this rod is the sine bar which has two targets. Instead of locating a tip beyond the line of the targets, a position between the targets is calculated. The device is typically inserted into a gap and could be used, for example, to find the mid-point of the gap. The hidden point is calculated by first locating a nominal tip position and then calculating an offset from this.

On a non-linear rod the targets and tip need not lie on a straight line. By design or prior calibration a local coordinate system can be established on the device. The device points have known coordinates in this local system. The tip can be a physically defined point or any virtual point defined in this coordinate system. If 3 or more offset targets are measured in the base coordinate system a transformation can be computed between the device

and base systems. It is then possible to generate the tip coordinates (hidden point) in the base system.

The diagrams show the above principles graphically.



Diagram: Linear hidden point rod





A sine bar requires an offset to place the tip between the targets



negative offset

Typical Sine Bar definition

HIDPT-F.WMF

Diagram: Non-linear hidden point device



HIDPT-C.WMF

11.15.2 Edit hidden point devices: general properties

Hidden Point Rod	Edit				×
<u>I</u> D: 500					Ж
Is a Linear Device 🔽	7			Car	ncel
Number of Points:	2	<u>O</u> ffset:		0.	🛄 [un]
Expans. Coeff:	0.00002400	Std. Te	emp:	20).0 [un]
Comment:					
	Tip Coordinate	es:	Standard D	ev:	
Tip X:		0.00		0.00	[un]
Tip Y:		0.00		0.00	[un]
Tip Z:		0.00		0.00	[un]
			IDM	edit hid.	. pt. c.BMP

ID

This is the number of the hidden point device which may be any positive integer.

Is a linear device

When selected, this box indicates a linear device, otherwise a non-linear device is implied.

Number of points

Indicates how may offset targets on the device.

Offset

This parameter is required for *sine bars* which are devices with two targets and a hidden point between them.

When calculating the hidden point, the nominal tip position (zero position) is first computed and then the offset applied. Since the offset is normally calculated in the reverse direction in order to place the tip between the targets, the offset is normally a negative value.

Expans Coeff

Expansion coefficient of material of device.

Std Temp

The temperature at which the device is calibrated.

Comment

An optional text description. Maximum 40 characters.

TipX, TipY, TipZ coordinates

On non-linear devices these are the coordinates of the hidden point in the local coordinate system.

TipX, TipY, TipZ standard dev.

On non-linear devices these are the standard deviations of the hidden point coordinates in the local coordinate system.

11.15.3 Edit hidden point dimensions

In-line editing only. There is no equivalent edit form.

Device ID

ID number of current hidden point device.

Device pt

The offset target numeric ID. The offset targets must be numbered in a positive sequence starting at 1.

X or distance

For a non-linear rod, enter the x coordinate of the corresponding offset target (device point).

For a linear rod, enter the distance of the target from the tip.

Y

For a non-linear rod, enter the y coordinate of the corresponding offset target (device point).

For a linear rod this value is zero.

Ζ

For a non-linear rod, enter the z coordinate of the corresponding offset target (device point).

For a linear rod this value is zero.

Std/TipX,Y,Z

For non-linear devices they are the standard deviations of the device point coordinates in the local coordinate system.

11.15.4 Define a new hidden point device

Define general properties

- Highlight "Hidden point devices" in the outline view
- Add a new entry to the list of hidden point devices
- Modify the default values in the new entry with the edit form for scale bars or in-line editing

The new hidden point device is added to the outline view.

Edit the hidden point dimensions

- Highlight the new entry in the outline view.
- Select the "Distance" tab.
- Use in-line editing to define the correct distances or local coordinates. (Form editing not available.)

5 offset targets are defined by default.

If there are too many offset targets delete the extra ones. If there are insufficient offset targets, add new ones.

On linear devices, an increasing point number implies an increasing distance from the tip.

For sine bars, enter a negative value for the offset distance.

11.16 Hidden point device targets

When a hidden point device has been positioned and measured, measurements to the device points (offset targets) and the corresponding 3D locations are stored on two tables.



How to get to the table of device point (offset target) locations:

- Highlight the required hidden point device in the outline view
- Click on the "Points" tab in the detail view

∃∽🥔 Job È⊶🖶 WorkPiece		(
		Point ID	Device point	Station	Hz	v -
🗄 🗐 Stations	1	point12	1	1	36.8699	66.250
🗄 🚽 🔽 ScaleBar	2	point12	1	2	323.1304	66.251
🗄 🖉 Hidden Pt Device	3	point12	2	1	44.9994	67.010
	4	point12	2	2	333.4352	61.779
 200 300 400 500 Feflectors Reference Coord System 		Measur	ements	AII		- -

How to get to the table of target measurements:

- Highlight the required hidden point device in the outline view
- Click on the "Measurements" tab in the detail view

11.16.1 Edit device points locations

Offset targets (device points) on hidden point devices are edited in the same way as normal points and the same edit form used.

See "Edit object points" on page 60.

11.16.2 New device point location

New hidden points with device number zero can be manually created on the "Points" tab for hidden point devices. However they can equally well be created directly on the "Points" tab for normal points. The procedure is the same in either case, i.e. the same as for a manually created normal point. The result is a point of type "entered".

It is not possible to directly create device points with numbers greater than zero, i.e. you cannot create the actual offset points.

11.16.3 Edit device point measurements

Device point measurements can be edited in the same way as normal measurements and the same edit form is used.

See "Edit standard measurements" on page 88.

11.17 Scale bar definition

Scale bars are defined in the job file using two tables.

- 1. The first table contains a list of all current scale bars with their general properties such as number of targets and expansion coefficient.
- 2. The second table lists the dimensions which relate to a specific bar.

A new scale bar must therefore be defined as follows:

- 1. The scale bar is first created with default general properties which are then modified
- 2. The table of default scale lengths, created automatically, must then be modified

An existing scale bar is edited by modifying these two tables.

💣 IDM:Sample sak.Axyz						_ 🗆 ×
⊡ 2 Job ⊕ 77 WorkPiece		Scale ID	Exp Coeff	Std Temp	Nr of Pts	Con
🖅 🗊 Stations	1	1	0.0000(20.0	2	Leica bar
🗄 😭 ScaleBar	2	2	0.0000(20.0	2	
 IddenPt Device Reflectors Reference Coord System 		ScaleB	ar /] •	
				IDM e	dit scale	e bar a.BMF

How to get to the general properties:

- 1. Click on "Scale bar"
- 2. Highlight the "Scale bar" tab

How to get to the table of scale lengths:



- 1. Click on the ID of the scale bar to be edited
- 2. Highlight the "Distance" tab

11.17.1 Scale bar principles

In brief the **Axyz** scale bar concept is as follows:

- A scale bar is a rigid device with 2 or more targets (need not be in line)
- Pairs of targets define separate scale lengths.
- Not all possible lengths need to be defined.







General *Axyz* scale bar concept: A device which combines several standard bars in one unit

SCALEBAR.WMF

11.17.2 Edit scale bars: general properties



IDM edit scale bar c.BMP

ID

Numeric ID of scale bar which can be any positive integer.

Number of points

Number of targets on this scale bar.

Expansion coefficient

Expansion coefficient of the material of the scale bar.

Standard temperature

Temperature at which the scale bar is calibrated.

Comment

A optional text description. Maximum 40 characters.

11.17.3 Edit scale lengths

In-line editing only. There is no equivalent edit form.

From point

One end of a target pair defining a distance.

To point

One end of a target pair defining a distance.

Distance

Calibrated distance between the defined targets.

Std distance

Estimated standard error of the calibrated distance.

Use

If this flag is set (x in box) then the scale length will be used in the next bundle adjustment.

If the length is not used but the corresponding targets are measured, then the targets will be treated as normal unknown points by the adjustment.

11.17.4 Define a new scale bar

Define general properties

- Highlight "scale bars" in outline view.
- Add a new entry to list of scale bars
- Modify the default values in the new entry with the edit form for scale bars or in-line editing

The new scale bar is added to the outline view.

Edit the default scale distances

- Highlight the new entry in the outline view.
- Select the "distances" tab.
- Use in-line editing to define the correct distances. (Form editing not available.)

If not all target pairs are shown, add a new entry and continue modifying.

11.18 Scale bar targets

When a scale bar has been positioned and measured, measurements to the scale bar targets and the corresponding target locations are stored on two tables.



How to get to the table of target locations:

IDM edit scale bar pts a.BMP

- Highlight the required scale bar in the outline view
- Click on the "Points" tab in the detail view

💣 IDM:aerospace1.Axyz					_ 🗆	X
⊡ 2 Job ⊕ 7 WorkPiece		Position	Device point	Station	Hz	_
	1	1	1	6	222.2778	
🗄 💆 ScaleBar	2	1	1	5	327.2142	
Í-31	3	1	1	4	278.2887	
- 2	4	1	1	3	306.6208	
- 3	5	1	1	2	270.2355	
🗄 🖌 HiddenPt Device	6	1	1	1	365.0546	
E Reflectors	7	1	2	6	240.0224	
🗄 🗀 Reference	8	1	2	5	311.6312	
Coord System	9	1	2	4	314.2128	-
		Measur	ements	/		•
			IDM e	dit scale	bar meas a.	вмр

How to get to the table of target measurements:

- Highlight the required scale bar in the outline view
- Click on the "Measurements" tab in the detail view

11.18.1 Edit target locations

calebar ID: 1 				OK
oint Nr: 1		1		Cancel
	<u>C</u> oordinates:	Std. D <u>e</u> viation: <u>B</u> MS	:	<u>M</u> iscellaneous
X:	-0.000	0.000	0.000 [un]	Point Status: CoordCalculated 💌
Y:	3.000	0.000	0.000 [un]	
Z:	-0.000	0.000	0.000 [un]	Created: 02/10/98 16:35:2
Mean Erro	r: 1.090	Total RMS:	0.000 [un]	☑ <u>U</u> se for computation
Target Thickness				Pointing
Туре:	None	× X:	0.000 [un]	Best Apex: 44.9881 [un]
Shape ID:		Y:	0.000 [un]	Err. Dist: 0.000 [un]
Thickness:	0.000	[un] Z:	0.000 [un]	Error Ang: 0.0005 [un]

Scalebar ID

Identifying number (positive integer) for this scale bar.

Point Nr.

This is a combination of two numbers which uniquely identify the target point on the scale bar in its current location. The first number is the identifying number (positive integer) for the location of this scale bar.

The second number is the identifying number (positive integer) of the scale bar target being edited.

X, Y,Z coordinates

Individual coordinate values of this scale bar target.

X, Y,Z std. deviation

Standard deviations of the coordinates.

If the coordinate values are derived from a bundle adjustment or single point solution, these are the square roots of the variance values calculated by error propagation.

Note that a full variance/covariance matrix is stored in the job file but covariances are not revealed by the DM.

X,Y,Z RMS

Root Mean Square values.

The full offset residuals (perpendicular and spatial) are expressed in terms of their components along the base system axes. The RMS is computed for each axial set.

Total RMS

This is the Root Mean Square value of the lengths of the full offset residuals (perpendicular and spatial).

Mean Error

If the coordinates were produced by the Orientation Module, this is the variance factor (mean error) of the bundle solution which produced the results. All points from this bundle adjustment will have the same value here.

If the coordinates were produced by a single point solution, this is the variance factor calculated for that particular point.

For any other type of point a dummy default value is provided.

Target thickness

All target thickness parameters can be altered here.



Type

Indicates how the correction is made with one of the following:

- None No correction for target thickness
- Axes Apply corrections along the axes. The fields "Tx, Ty, Tz" are used to specify the corrective shifts.
- Shape Apply a correction normal to a shape surface. A value must be specified in the "Thickness" field.

Shape ID

Name of the coordinate system used to define the direction of thickness correction.

Thickness

If correcting normal to a shape surface, enter the value of target thickness.

Planar for circle

If correcting to a shape surface which is a circle, the correction can be to the plane of the circle or radial within the plane.

If selected, correction is to the plane of a circle.

X,Y,Z

If correcting along axes, enter the amount of correction relevant to each axis.

Miscellaneous

Point Status

Internal parameter.

Created

Date and time when the point was inserted into the job file.

Use for computation

If selected, this point is flagged for use in the next bundle adjustment. If not flagged for use then the corresponding scale length will not be used.

Pointing

Best apex

The <u>best apex angle</u> formed by the set of pointings to the target, i.e. the apex angle closest to 90 degs.

Err dist

The <u>maximum</u> angular residual, <u>expressed as a perpendicular distance</u> offset.

Error angle

The maximum angular residual.

Comment

An optional comment. Maximum 40 characters.

11.18.2 Edit target measurements

Scale Measurements Edit	×
Device ID: 1 Station ID:	1 ОК
Point ID: 1	2 Cancel
_ <u>V</u> alues	Pr <u>o</u> perties
Horizontal Angle: 40.205070 [un]	Face two
Vertical Angle: 85.176690 [un]	F Bolthole
Distance: 0.00 [un]	🗖 Distance Flag
Temperature: 20.0 [un]	Use for computation
Created: 01/01/70 00:04:3	Run <u>A</u> verage: 1
Comment:	

IDM edit scale bar meas b.BMP

Device ID

Numeric identifier (positive integer) for scale bar.

Point ID

This is a combination of two numbers which uniquely identify the target point on the scale bar in its current location.

The first number is the identifying number (positive integer) for the location of this scale bar.

The second number is the identifying number (positive integer) of the scale bar target being edited.

Station ID

Numeric identifier (positive integer) for station where measurement was made.

Properties

Face two

A check mark here indicates that the measurement was made in face 2 (reversed telescope position).

Bolt hole

Not relevant to scale bar targets.

Distance flag

A check mark here indicates if distance as well as angles were measured.

Use for computation

A check mark here indicates that the measurement should be included in the next Bundle Adjustment.

Values

Horizontal angle, vertical angle, distance

Measured horizontal angle, vertical angle and distance (if available).

Temp

Measured ambient temperature.

Created

Date and time of measurement.

Run average

The figure here indicates how many pointings were averaged to generate the measurement.

Comment

An optional descriptive comment for this measurement, max. 40 characters.

11.19 Reflectors

TDM:test hp.Axyz					_	
⊡ 🖉 Job i∓ 🚝 WorkPiece		Reflector ID	Туре	Surface Offset	Distance Offset	
🕂 🗍 Stations	1	cateye1	Prism	0.038	0.059	Cat
🗄 💆 ScaleBar	2	cornercub1	Cornerci	0.019	0.000	Hol
🗄 🖌 Hidden Pt Device	3	minipri1	Prism	0.000	0.010	Kei
Reflectors	4	prism1	Prism	0.000	0.000	Wil
Reference	5	tape1	Foil	0.000	0.034	Lei
Coord System	6	tbprism1	TBPrism	0.006	0.005	Toc
		Reflectors	s / •			•

IDM edit reflectors a.BMP

- Highlight the "Reflectors" in the outline view
- Click on the "Reflectors" tab in the detail view

11.19.1 Edit reflectors

ID: tbprism1 OK Device Iype: IBPrism< Cancel Distance Offset: 5.31 Surface Offset: 6.35 Comment: Tooling Ball Prism 1/2 inch dia	Reflector Edit			×
Device Iype: TBPrism Cancel Distance Offset: 5.31 Surface Offset: 6.35 Comment: Tooling Ball Prism 1/2 inch dia	ID: tbprism1		OK	ו
Distance Offset: 5.31 Surface Offset: 6.35 Comment: Tooling Ball Prism 1/2 inch dia	Device <u>T</u> ype:	TBPrism 💌	Cancel	
Surface Offset: 6.35 Comment: Tooling Ball Prism 1/2 inch dia	Distance <u>O</u> ffset:	5.31		
Comment: Tooling Ball Prism 1/2 inch dia	<u>S</u> urface Offset:	6.35		
	<u>C</u> omment:	Tooling Ball Prism 1/2 inch dia		

IDM edit reflectors b.BMP

ID

A 16-character alpha-numeric identifier for this reflector.

Device type

A reflector can be one of the following types:

- Cateye a "cat's eye" retro-reflector
- Cornercube an air-path corner (triple mirror) retro-reflector
- Foil adhesive reflective tape
- Prism a glass prism (triple mirror) retro-reflector
- TBPrism a "tooling ball" prism

Distance offset

The design of a reflector may cause a fixed systematic error in any distance measurement. For example, a prism retro-reflector causes light to take a longer path through the prism, thus increasing the distance measurement. An air-path corner cube does not cause any error.

Any value here must be subtracted from any distance measurement to the reflector.

Surface offset

Reflectors are supported in spherical housings. This is the radial offset of the centre of the reflector from the surface of the housing.

Comment

An optional descriptive comment, max. 40 characters.

11.20 Units

Users can define their own units of measurement by adding new ones. Existing units can only be modified by:

- Change of display format
- Deletion of the unit

IDM edit units a.BMP

👘 IDM:Sample sa	k.Axyz				_ 🗆 ×
⊞-f¢≩ Job		Unit ID	Symbol	Туре	Factor 📥
	1	celsius	С	Temperatu	1.000
	2	degree	deg	Angle	57.295
	3	Fahrenheit	F	Temperatu	1.800
	4	feet	ft	Length	3.280
	5	gon	gon	Angle	63.662
	6	inch	in	Length	39.370
	7	inHg	inHg	Pressure	0.029
	8	mbar	mbar	Pressure	1.000 🖵
		Job Informa	tion \Units		

How to get here:

1. Highlight the job source

2. Select the units tab

11.20.1 How units are defined

Axyz stores data internally using the following standard units of measurement:

Туре	Internal unit
Length	metre
Angle	radian
Pressure	millibar
Temperature	Celcius

For the user's convenience, data may be viewed in external units. The following formula is used to convert between internal and external units:

Internal unit = (External unit - offset) / factor External unit = (factor * internal unit) + offset

Here are two examples for the definition of the offset and factor.

Example 1 - millimeter

metre = (millimetre - zero) / 1000 millimetre = 1000 * metre + zero

Example 2 - Fahrenheit

Celcius = (Fahrenheit - 32) / 1.8 Fahrenheit = (1.8 * Celcius) + 32

11.20.2 Edit units

Units Edit			×
I <u>D</u> : micron	<u>S</u> ymbol:	um	OK
<u>Iype:</u> Length	For <u>m</u> at:	1	Cancel
Definition Values			
Eactor: 1000000.00	<u>)</u> ffset:	0.00	

ID

A 16-character alpha-numeric identifier for this unit.

Symbol

A short 4-character identifier which will be displayed with values in this unit.

Туре

The unit can be one of the following types:

- No units
- Length
- Angle
- Temperature
- Pressure

- Meas Time
- Min Time
- Speed
- Angle Speed
- ppm

Format

Number of decimal places to be used when displaying values in this unit.

Factor

Conversion factor between internal/external units.

Internal unit = (External unit - offset) / factor External unit = (factor * internal unit) + offset

Offset

Offset between internal/external units. Internal unit = (External unit - offset) / factor External unit = (factor * internal unit) + offset

11.20.3 Creating a new unit

Add a new default definition by:

- using DM toolbar button
- Right mouse click in detail view, select "new" from shortcut menu
- via CDM "Edit" menu

A new record will be added to the existing set, partially filled with default values in the fields. Define the values you want using in-line editing or select the new data record (row) and input the values on the edit form.

For a new definition all fields in line and on the edit form can be modified.

11.21 Job information



1. Highlight the job source

2. Select the **Job information** tab

11.21.1 Edit job information

Job description	n Edit	×
<u>N</u> ame:	Sample_LTM	ОК
Job created:	17.11.97 09:56:50	Cancel
Last modified	11.12.97 15:41:35	
Job <u>T</u> itle:	Sample measurements at Leica site in Unterentfelden, Switzerland	
<u>D</u> escription:	Test data collected by Leica to assist new users.	*

IDM Edit job b.bmp

Name

Name of the file (*.axyz) in which data relating to this job is stored.

Job created

Date when this job file was first created.

Last modified

Date when this job file was last modified.

Job title

Optional brief descriptive text for use as a job title.

Description

Optional full descriptive text about this job.

12. Report generation

12.1 Introduction to report generation

A report is a professionally formatted presentation of a selected set of data, for example a list of points making up a circle, together with their coordinates and standard errors. The quality of the presentation makes it suitable for printing and inclusion in reports.

The sequence of operations in creating a report is as follows. Using the DM a number of records of one or more *data types* are selected, for example some *point* records and some *shape* records. These are placed in an intermediate database. One or more *templates* can then be applied to this data. A template, associated with a record type, specifies which parts or *fields* in a record are to be used in the final report. It also defines the layout of a report, such as which standard header information to include, where columns are located and the precision to which numerical data is displayed.

Different templates can be applied to the same data to produce alternative presentations. For example, one template could take point records and produce a list showing only point name and coordinates. Another template also operating on point data could additionally present the statistical information which is available in the selected records.

Each template presents its results in a separate *report window* inside the Report Generator. If several data types have been selected then several windows are normally opened, one for each type. Some templates can combine different data types in one window. For example, a template is available to present a list of workpiece names, each followed by a list of points in that workpiece. This template requires data selected from the "Workpieces" table as well as data from corresponding "Points" tables.

Users can directly select which template to apply to their selected data from the ones available. If a template is chosen for which there are no records of the corresponding data type, this simply results in a blank report containing only the template's standard header information. If a template takes information from two data types and only one of these was selected, then parts of the resulting presentation will be blank, corresponding to the missing selection. A default assignment of a particular template to a particular data type or combination also exists and can be changed at any time. When the Report Generator receives a data selection this feature ensures that report windows are automatically generated for the selected data types or combinations.

Once a report window is open, the information it shows can be printed out or exported. Only data in the active window can be output in this way. If several windows are displayed you must either click the **Print** or **Export** buttons on each window or activate each window in turn and use the main menu **Print** function.

Report generation is made possible with a third party product, Crystal Report Generator TM. The standard **Axyz** implementation provides a *runtime* version of this product which is sufficient to generate reports with the templates supplied. Only the full version of Crystal Report can be used to create templates, so this aspect of report generation will not be discussed here.

12.1.1 Standard and tailored templates

Leica have produced a number of standard templates in both "A4" (European) and "Legal" (American) format. These are stored in sub-folders named "DINA4_METRIC" and "LEGAL8,5x11_INCH" at the following location:

C:\Program Files\Leica\Axyz\RepForms

When assigning templates to data types for automatic report generation, users can make the assignment directly to the template in the corresponding format folder. Alternatively, since corresponding templates have the same name in each folder, the complete set can be copied out of either folder into the "RepForms" folder and the assignment made there. This has the advantage that you can simply overwrite these files with the ones from the other folder in order to make a fast change from A4 to Legal format. Re-assignment of templates is not necessary since the names are unchanged.

If the default layout in the standard templates does not meet your requirements and you would prefer, for example, to have your own company logo and your own standard data selection making up the report, you have two options.

- 1. You can commission templates to your specification from a Leica engineering team
- 2. You can purchase your own full featured copy of Crystal Report Generator TM and use this to develop other report templates. You may additionally want a Leica training course to speed up your learning curve.

12.2 How to create a report

From within the Core Module (CDM) or one of the instrument modules (MTM, LTM), start the DM.

In the DM select the items you want to output . A multiple selection of one or more data types is possible. Generate a report for these items in one of the following ways:

- In the module's File menu, choose "Report"
- Click on the Report button on the DM toolbar 🔳
- In the DM detail view, right mouse click, select "Report"

The report or reports are automatically presented for preview and may then be printed or the data exported.

12.2.1 Changing the selected data

When data is selected within one of the modules (CDM, MTM, LTM) this will only become the current report selection when an report is explicitly requested by clicking the DM's **Report** button, or equivalent action.

Note

Existing report windows displaying different data types may remain open but, once closed, cannot be restored since the data selection has changed.

12.2.2 Reports for single data types

Most reports relate to a single type of data. If a multiple selection is made from different data tables, a report can be generated for each of the data types selected.

On first selection, reports are created automatically, using the templates currently assigned to the relevant data types.

12.2.3 Combination reports for Workpieces and Stations

Standard combination reports can be generated for:

- A list of workpieces, each followed by points in the workpiece
- A list of workpieces, each followed by measurements in the workpiece
- A list of stations, each followed by measurements made at that station
- A list of stations, each followed by orientation and collimation measurements made at that station

To create one of these, select either workpieces or stations from the corresponding tabs and then click the DM's **Report** button, or equivalent action.

You will then be offered a choice of points or measurements for presentation with workpieces, or measurements and collimation measurements for presentation with stations, or no additional data.

Workpiece Report	×
Tabs to Include:	OK
- Points	Cancel
None Points	
Shapes	

RepGen - WP tabs.BMP

The example shows the choice offered in the case of workpieces.

On first selection, one or two reports are created automatically, depending on the options chosen, using the templates currently assigned to the relevant data types.

12.2.4 Reports on comparison of data sets

The results of the "Compare" function in the "Analysis" menu can also be presented in a report. When results are calculated a **Report** button is available which will automatically create the report using the template currently assigned to data of type "Comparison".

12.3 Report generator graphical interface

12.3.1 Report generator main screen



The example shows what happens when a range of workpiece records are selected, together with the point data for the selected workpieces.

Two separate reports can be created, one showing workpiece information only and the other showing the point data listed by workpiece.

12.3.2 Report generator toolbar summary



Open (apply) a template

Print the active report window

P Help

Table RepGen main toolbar.BMP

12.3.3 Report window

Τo	olbar									
	Title bar showing name of template used to generate this report									
		Curre	ent page							
			p g - Lotal nano				T - 1 -			
		'	local pages	\$			l ota	al iten I	ns in report	
	coordin	ate set m								
	COOldin	acc_sec.ip					7			
		2 of	4		N 🞒	🖄 🗗	🛛 Tota	al:124	100%	124 of 124
							_			
								Coo	rdinate Set Repo	хť
		a								
	35 D: 450	-277 MBRY 73687 97				Look Barth				
	and 2	(m. 2)	Annual Same	تبدد	,	Langer and		0	Anna Anni an Anna	
	Distant V	Desited a	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~		10000	-		0.0100	Distant States	
	DEFAULT	Partoli	27	Yes	-6.5207	952.0314	25.7437	0.0100	DEFAUL Texteni2	
	DEFAULT	Partoli	28	Yes	-9.5390	961.6057	21.9421	0.0100	DEFAULTESIANI2	
	DEFAULT	Partice	29	Yes	-0.2894	935.941D 905 T906	32 BBD2 32 F4.0T	0.0100	DEFWULTSchark2	
	DEFAULT	Periot	\$1	Yes	-0.0920	673,6492	32,9342	0.0100	DEFAUL Titoleni2	
	DEFAULT	Partoli	32	Yes	-0.5278	642.3746	32.3421	0.0100	DEFAUL Tripleniz	
	DEFAULT	Partol	33	Yes	2.9264	611.3614	35,9060	0.0100	DEFAUL Titoleni2	
	DEPAULT	Partot	34	Yes .	2.2254	779.1665 746.6640	34.8158	0.0100	DEPAULTEXMAN2	
	DEFAULT	Partol	38	Yes	1,1197	7185092	23.0636	0.0100	DEFAUL Texture	
	DEFAULT	Partici	37	Yes	0.5792	664.5079	32,2236	0.0100	DEFAUL Titolani2	
	DEFAULT	Partoli	36	Yes	-0.7630	654.6146	30.6126	0.0100	DEFAUL Tableniz	
	DEFAULT	Partol	39	Yes	0.2512	623.5797	31.5190	0.0100	DEFAUL Titolani2	
	DEPAULT	Parket	40	The state	1.8445	562.9548	22.1514	D.D1DD	DEPWULTESHAND	
	DEFAULT	Partice	41	The state	D.7666	554.7518	12261	0.0100	DEPWOL TEOMNE THEFM II TRANSPORT	
	DEFAULT	Partol	43	Yes	12,7004	564.1915	43,2720	0.0100	DEFAUL Titolani2	
	DEFAULT	Partici	44	Yes	17.9492	594,9463	48.9398	0.0100	DEFAUL Triplaniz	
	DEFAULT	Partoli	46	Yes	17,7162	624.3260	46.6969	0.0100	DEFAULTIONNI2	
	DEFAULT	Partoli	48	Yes	16.6654	656,5005	48.1565	0.0100	DEFAULTIONNI2	
	DEFAULT	Partoli	47	Yes	13,6349	BET.ETUS	44.2091	0.0100	DEFAULTESAND	
	DEFAULT	Partice	40	TES .	9.9660	318,4221	41.0003 41.0000	0.0100	DEPAUL TEOMAGE	
	DEFAULT	Partol	50	Yes	6.9604	760.7261	40.6657	0.0100	DEFAUL Texture2	
× 1	-									

RepGen report window.BMP

12.3.4 Individual report toolbar summary

K	Move to first page of report
•	Move back one page in report
	Move forward one page in report
	Move to last page in report
н	Currently not in use.
句	Cycle through 3 zoom levels to view report
8	Print out this report
	Export the reported data (various formats)

Table RepGen report toolbar.BMP

12.4 File menu (Report Generator)

12.4.1 Open template

Open template command (**File menu/Report Generator**) Alt,F,O "Open a Crystal report template file"

Use this command to select a template and generate a corresponding report..

Note

If there is no selected data of the type corresponding to the template, a blank report will be generated.

Shortcuts

Toolbar icon: Keys: E CTRL+O

Open template dialogue box



RepGen - Open template.BMP

File Name

Type the name of the job you want to open. If no extension is given, *.rpt is assumed. Otherwise select the job by clicking in the display. Open the job with the **Open** button or <ENTER>.

Files of Type

Only report template files of the form *.rpt are offered.

Look in

Select the drive and folder that contains the job you want to open

Open button

When you click the **Open** button the selected template generates a report window showing any selected data of the type corresponding to the template.

Windows HELP

Standard Windows help is available in a "popup" box by clicking on the question mark button **?** and then clicking on part of the box for which help is required.

12.4.2 Print Setup

Print Setup command (File menu/Report Generator)Alt,F,P"Change the printer and printing options"

Use this command to select a printer and a printer connection. This is done using the standard "Print Setup" dialogue box used by WINDOWS[™]. The options will therefore depend on the printers the user has installed.

Shortcuts

Toolbar icon:	none
Keys:	none

Print Setup dialogue box

Print Setup				? ×
Printer —				
<u>N</u> ame:	HP DeskJet 500C Printer		· ·	<u>P</u> roperties
Status:	Default printer; Ready			
l ype:	HP DeskJet 5000 Printer			
Comment:				
- Paper			- Orientation	
Size:	A4	•		Portrait
<u>S</u> ource:	In Tray	•	Α	O L <u>a</u> ndscape
			OK	Cancel
				SW-CM10b.BMI

Printer

Name

Select one of the currently installed printers shown in the drop-down box. You can install printers using the option for "Settings/Printers" on the Windows "Start" button.

Information on the selected printer is then displayed:

Status	operational state
Туре	make of printer
Where	connection port or network location

Comment any additional information

Paper

Size

Select the size of paper that the document is to be printed on.

Source

Some printers offer multiple trays for different paper sources. Specify the tray here.

Orientation

Choose Portrait or Landscape.

Properties button

Displays a dialogue box where you can make additional choices about printing, specific to the type of printer you have selected (no further details here).

12.4.3 Exit

Exit command (File menu/Report Generator)

Alt,F,X

"Quit the application: prompts to save documents"

Use this command to close the Report Generator

Shortcuts

Mouse:	Click the application's "Close" button.
Toolbar icon:	none
Keys:	none

12.5 View menu (Report Generator)

12.5.1 Toolbar

Toolbar command (View menu/Report Generator)Alt,V,T"Show or hide the toolbar"

Use this command to display and hide the Toolbar. The Toolbar is typically displayed horizontally across the Report Generator's main screen and includes buttons for common commands such as Print.

A check mark appears next to the menu item when the Toolbar is displayed.

Shortcuts

Toolbar icon:	none
Keys:	none

12.5.2 Status bar

Status bar command (View menu/Report Generator) Alt,V,S "Show or hide the status bar"

Use this command to display and hide the Status Bar. The Status Bar is displayed at the bottom of the Report Generator's main screen and provides some status information and HELP text.

A check mark appears next to the menu item when the Status Bar is displayed.

Shortcuts

Toolbar icon:	none
Keys:	none

12.6 Options menu

12.6.1 Template options

Template options command (**Options menu**) "Set data type to template file association" Alt,O,T
Use this command to change the template currently assigned to each data type.

Shortcuts

Toolbar icon:	none
Keys:	none

Auto Report Template Association	×
Data Type Template Association <u> </u>	OK
Point	<u> </u>
Template Name:	Help
Lo. Arrogram Files (Leica Wayz (Repromis (point.))	
<u><u> </u></u>	

RepGen - template association.BMP

A template can be assigned to each report (data) type in the list, by highlighting the type and selecting a file with the **File** button. The standard Windows file selection box is provided for this purpose.

12.7 Print menu

12.7.1 Print template

Print template command (Options menu)	Alt,P,P
'Print template file"	

Use this command to print the currently active report.

Note

The **Print** button on the main toolbar prints the currently active window.

Shortcuts

Keys:

Main toolbar: Report window:

Print dialogue box

Print		×
Printer:	System Printer (HP DeskJet 5 Printer)	500C OK
Print Ba C All C Pag E	ange 5 pages ges from: 1 Io: 5	Cancel Copies: 1 Collate Copjes
		BenGen - Print RMF

Printer

This shows the printer connected to your system.

Print range

Choose one of the following options:

All

Print all pages in the report.

Pages

Print only those pages starting at the number **From**, up to and including the number **To**.

Copies

Enter the number of copies you require.

Collate copies

Select this option to ensure that individual copies have their pages properly grouped together.

12.8 Window Menu (Report Generator)

This menu is only available if there is at least one report window open.

12.8.1 New window

New window command (Window menu/Report Generator) Alt,W,N "Open another window for the active document" Create a new copy of the currently active report window.

Shortcuts

Toolbar icon:	none
Keys:	none

12.8.2 Cascade

Cascade command (**Window menu/Report Generator**) Alt,**W**,**C** "Arrange windows so they overlap"

Arrange the open report windows in overlapping "cascade" fashion.

Shortcuts

Toolbar icon:noneKeys:none

12.8.3 Tile

Tile command (Window menu/Report Generator)Alt,W,T"Arrange windows as non-overlapping tiles"

Arrange the open report windows which are not minimized to occupy equal amounts of the display area, without overlaps.

Shortcuts

Toolbar icon:noneKeys:none

12.8.4 Arrange icons

Arrange icons command (Window menu/Report Generator) Alt,W,A "Arrange icons at the bottom of the window"

The open report windows can be minimized and positioned anywhere within the graphical display area. Use this command to arrange them in a line along the bottom.

Shortcuts

Toolbar icon:	none
Keys:	none

12.8.5 Open window list

At the bottom of the Window menu is a list of the currently open windows. Click on one of these to make it the active window. If the window has been minimized, it will be automatically restored.

12.9 Help menu (Report Generator)

12.9.1 About RepGen

About RepGen command (**Help menu/Report Generator**)**Alt,H,A** "Display program information, version number and copyright"

Shortcuts

Toolbar icon:noneKeys:?

12.10 Export data from a report window

The data presented in a report window cannot only be printed out but can be exported in a range of electronic formats, such as text files, MS EXCEL TM files, MS WORD TM files.

Click the **Export** button 🖄 in a report window to access the options.

12.10.1 Export (Report) dialogue box

E	xport	×
[Format:	OK
	Word for Windows document	Cancel
	Destination:	
	Disk file	
l		

RepGen Export.bmp

Format

Select an output format from the drop-down list.

Destination

Report data in the selected format can be sent to either a disk file, the MS Exchange folder or for e-mail despatch via Microsoft mail.

13. Exporting data

13.1 Export concept in brief

Axyz permits the user to export selected records from the job file to an external text file. Records are exported using an *export file type* or template which defines which fields from the selected records are to be written to the output file, together with their order and format. One internal record produces a single output line.

Only records of a single data type can be selected for export, such as 3D measured points or shape definitions. Templates can therefore only be used for a single data type. If records are selected and the incorrect template chosen, then a status message informs the user that zero records of the correct type are available for export.

Records must be selected for processing before the export function can be activated.

Axyz provides standard templates for exporting data but the export function itself allows the user to either define completely new templates or modify existing templates. A *wizard* is provided to assist in preparing these.

Since data exchange is ordinarily a two-way process, templates are stored in a named IED file which contains both an import and export description. When a new export template is created, a corresponding import template is automatically created. An overwrite warning guards against accidental overwriting if the file already contains an import template. Deletion of an export template will also delete the corresponding import template, but again a warning guards against accidental deletion of the wrong template.

13.2 Exporting selected data

💣 Data Manager					_ [] ×
⊡	-		Point ID	x	Y	_
🕀 💛 DEFAULT		1	1	-0.000	0.000	2
- 🗧 Import/exp		2	2	961.224	-0.000	2
🕀 \varTheta Part left		3	3	963.309	1003.324	2
🕀 \varTheta Part right		4	4	-0.787	1004.037	2
Constant ScaleBar HiddenPt Device					11	-
	-		VPoints A	Measun∣◀		<u>•</u>

Select records for output. The order of the exported records corresponds to the row order in the DM and not to the order in which the selection was made. However the records can be re-sorted in the DM to change the row order and hence the sequence of the output records.

If one or more columns is selected, this is equivalent to selecting all the records.

Call up the export function by one of the following means:

- DM toolbar button: 🗲
- Data menu: Export
- Right mouse click in an open DM detail view: Export

13.2.1 Dialogue box: Export

A standard Windows dialogue box is used, with modifications for exporting from **Axyz**.

Export Dialog		? ×		
Savejn: 🔄 Ext	Save jn: 🔁 External numeric data 💌 💼			
Antennao.ctl Antennao.dat Control 01.dat Control 02.dat Coordsys 01.dat ManCAT points 01.	예 ManCAT points 02.dat 예 test 예 Ref pts 01.dat 예 Ref pts 02.dat 예 Ref pts 03.dat 예 Reflectors 01.dat dat 예 Shapes 01.dat	texport.dat		
File <u>n</u> ame: Save as <u>type</u> : ECDS-	<u>S</u> ave Cancel			
3 records of type Point selected.		<u>D</u> elete <u>W</u> izard		
 Status message		Evo 01 BMP		

File Name

Type a new name for the external file or select an existing name by clicking in the display.

The displayed existing files have extensions which match the type selected for saving.

Save as Type

Select the file type which specifies the required export template.

Note

If the selected data is not the same type as defined for the template, a blank output file will be generated. In this case the status message will indicate zero records of the defined type.

Save in

Select the drive and folder in which you want to store the job.

Include header record in file

Select this option to record the DM column headings corresponding to the output data fields in the first line of the export file.

Status message

The status message in the bottom left corner indicates how many records of the type associated with the selected export template have been selected.

Save button

Click this button to create and/or save the specified export file.

Delete button

Use this button to delete an existing export template. This is the template named in the **Save as type** box.

Some templates supplied as part of the original installation may not be deleted, and the following message appears:



Imp-Exp - deletion not OK.bmp

Templates you create yourself may be deleted, but a check message appears. For example, if template **Pt_meas** (*.*) was chosen, this message would appear:

11
idm 🛛 🕅
Delete the description Pt_meas (*.*) ?
<u>Yes</u> <u>N</u> o
Less Even de Leisen OK have

Wizard button

Click the Wizard button to define or modify export templates.

Windows HELP

Standard Windows help is available in a "popup" box by clicking on the question mark button ? and then clicking on part of the box for which help is required.

13.3 Wizard - Defining and modifying export templates

You must first select some data in order to define or modify a template. There are various ways of making the initial selection. This may be combined with either:

- A new, undefined export template (chosen on **Export** dialogue box)
- An existing export template (chosen on **Export** dialogue box)
- An existing import template (chosen on page 1 of **Wizard**)

The actual procedure affects the fields which are available when defining the output. This is more fully explained in "Fields available for selection" on page 151.

Most users will use the **Wizard** to define a completely new export template, and this is provisionally assumed in the following description.

You are recommended to select the columns representing the fields you wish to export. This also has the effect of selecting all the records in that table. However it is not necessary to export the selected data after defining the template and a new selection can be made.

In the main export dialogue box, select the file type "New (*.*)" which implies that an export template does not yet exist.

Click on the Wizard button to move to the first page of the export wizard.

13.3.1 Export wizard: Page 1

Export Wizard Page 1		×
This page lets you setup t export data type and parameters	he Use other Format Decsription as Template : <u>B</u> rowse Define character conversion of ID fields : <u>C</u> harConvert	
Export data type © Delimited © Eixed	File Includes Header record Description (Extension): Record Type: Point	
	0 lines containing text :	
	Se <u>m</u> icolon 🗖 Other:	
🗆 <u>S</u> pace 🗖	Comma Text Qualifier:	
Treat consec <u>u</u> tive of	delimeters as one	
		_
	< Back Next> Cancel Help	

Use other format description as template

You can base the new export template on an existing import template. Click the **Browse** button if you want to do this. A list of available templates will be presented in another dialogue box as follows:

Select Export file to use for Impor	t 🗵
ECDS-CTL Control Point(*.ctl) ECDS-CTL Control Point(*.ctl) ECDS-DAT Point(*.dat) ManCatPoint(*.dat) MyPointFormat(*.dat)	
MyRefPointFormat(*.dat) VStarsPoint(*.xyz)	▼ Cancel
	Eve OF DMD

Select the required template from the drop-down list.

CharConvert button

This button provides a dialogue box to convert character pairs from an internal format to an external format. This conversion is only applied to IDs .

See "Export wizard: Character conversion" on page 148.

Export data type

Specify if the exported data records should have the fields separated by a particular delimiter character or if they are to be written to fixed width columns.

File includes header record

Select this option if the exported data should have the DM column headings for the corresponding output fields as the first output line.

Description (extension)

This is the name for the export file type, together with its default extension in brackets, which will be used when saving the export template. Change the name if wished. It can also be altered in the final stage of the definition.

Record type

The export file type or template is associated with an internal record type.

The following data types can be exported:

- Workpiece
- Point
- Control point
- Measurement
- Shape
- Coordinate system
- Reference point
- Measurement sets
- Coordinate sets (set points)

Include lines containing text

In order to make export files compatible with import files containing text header lines which are skipped on import, exported files can also be given an equivalent number of dummy header lines.

Enter the number of lines after **Include**. Enter the dummy text after **text:**

Delimiters

Required for output records in which the individual fields are separated by a particular character. Choose one of the characters or select **Other** and type the single character of your choice in the box to the right.

Treat consecutive delimiters as one

A sequence of consecutive delimiters implies a series of fields between the delimiters, each containing blank data. This may not be the interpretation you want. Instead a delimiter sequence may simply mean the same as a single delimiter and should be interpreted as such.

This is mainly useful on importing data where, for example, fields are separated by multiple blanks but they do not quite line up in vertical columns.

Text qualifier

Text strings exist in the database, for example 16 character alpha-numeric identifiers and comments. These may contain characters which are the same as the chosen delimiter and will therefore be treated as multiple fields if the output data is subsequently imported.

The start and finish of text strings can therefore be identified in the output file by a different character.

Next button

Click this button to move to the next page of the export wizard.

13.3.2 Export wizard: Character conversion

ID Character Conversion Editor		×
External Internal Character Character	< Export	OK Cancel Clear All
 Make Uppercase: Point1 -> POINT1 Make Lowercase: POINT1 -> Point1 		

This box defines character pairs which define conversion from an internal format to an external format. This is applied only to IDs. The example shows that the internal characters "T" and "A" in any ID will be converted to the external characters "p" and "t" respectively.

Enter an **External character** in the box provided.

Enter the corresponding Internal character in the box provided.

Click to add the pair to the **<- Export** list.

To remove a pair from this list, highlight the pair and click <u></u>

Make uppercase

Converts internal lowercase letters to external uppercase as shown.

Make lowercase

Converts internal uppercase letters to external lowercase as shown.

13.3.3 Export wizard: Page 2

Export Wizard Pa	ige 2
This page allows <u>Field size:</u>	s you to select the fields you wish to Export
Fields avail	< Back Finish Cancel Help Hable Currently selected fields
for selection	n Exp 03.BMP

The purpose of this box is to generate a list of selected fields which are used for each output record. These are the currently selected fields shown in the right hand field box. The top-to-bottom order corresponds to the leftto-right order in an output record.

The fields available for selection depend on how you enter the export wizard. See "Fields available for selection" on page 151.

Delete, add, insert buttons

Use these buttons to manipulate the currently selected fields used to define the output records. By a combination of deletion, addition or insertion you can also change the order of the output fields.

Delete applies to the right hand list. Click on a field to delete it. It will be placed on the bottom of the list of available fields on the left.

Add applies to the left hand list. Click on a field to add it to the bottom of the list of selected fields on the right.

Ins (insert) takes a selected field on the left hand list and inserts it in front of a selected field on the right hand list.

Field size, left adjusted

These are relevant to fixed width output. Click on a selected output field to see the current number of spaces reserved for the field (field size). A check mark beside **left adjusted** means that the output will be left adjusted within the output field. If not checked, the output will be right adjusted.

The user may change the settings.

Note

If the output field is too small to accommodate the information, the data will be truncated from the right hand side. Numerical values are not rounded to fit the field.

Examples

Point ID "DOOR23A" sent to a field of size 5 will produce an output of "DOOR2".

Coordinate value "102.58924801" sent to a field of size 6 will produce an output of "102.58" (the decimal point requires one space in the field).

Back button

Click this button to return to page 1 of the wizard and change any definitions.

Finish button

Click this button to complete the definition.

13.3.4 Export wizard: finish



Exp 04.BMP

Save your defined export format with a specific name here.

13.3.5 Fields available for selection

The initial selection and the fields available for selection, depend on how some prior choices are made.

Select rows in DM, no existing template used

Workpiece ID Point ID Device point X Z Std X Std X Std Z RMS X	▲ < <u>D</u> elete <u>A</u> dd > <u>I</u> ns >	
		Exp.06.BMP

Depending on the output record type selected on page 1 of the wizard, the left hand list shows all the fields associated with this type.

The right hand list is initially blank.

The example shows the list for record type "Point".

Select rows in DM, existing template used



This depends on the output record type selected on page 1 of the wizard as well as the fields defined for the existing import template.

The right hand side initially shows the fields defined for the existing import template. In the example ManCatPoint(*.dat) was the chosen import template.

On the left hand side all fields associated with the selected output record type are shown, <u>except</u> for any fields already on the right hand side. In the

example, the output record type "Point" was selected. Notice, for example, that the field "Point ID" is not shown on the left hand side because it is already present on the right hand side as part of the definition for ManCatPoint(*.dat).



Workpiece ID Point ID Hz V Distance			
Distance Add >	Workpiece ID Point ID Hz V	< <u>D</u> elete	
	Distance	<u>A</u> dd >	
		<u>l</u> ns >	

In the example, fields for "Workpiece ID", "Point ID", "Hz", "V" and "Distance" were selected on the "Measurements" tab of a workpiece.

If no changes are made on page 1 of the wizard, these fields appear on the left hand list and the right hand list is initially blank.

Select columns in DM, existing template chosen

Reference ID Workpiece ID use	< <u>D</u> elete <u>A</u> dd >	Point ID X Y Z	
	<u>I</u> ns >	Euro 09.1	

In this example, fields for "Reference ID", "Workpiece ID", "Point ID", "use", "X", "Y", "Z" were selected. An existing export template, "ECDS-NOM ReferencePoint (*.nom)" was chosen for modification. All the fields appear in the dialogue box.

Any fields already present in the selected export template are shown on the right hand side.

Any fields not present in the selected export template are shown on the left hand side.

Choosing an existing template

The procedure is essentially the same when basing a new template on an existing export template or an existing import template.

An existing import template is chosen on page 1 of the Wizard.

An existing import template is chosen as the file type before starting the wizard.

Template type not the same as data type

It is possible to select data of one type but define a template for another type. The template is defined as though rows of the corresponding type had been selected.

14. Importing data

14.1 Import concept in brief

Axyz permits the user to insert records into the database from an external text file. Records are imported using an *import file type* or template which defines which parts of the external record correspond to which fields of the internal record. One line of the external file is an external record and it creates a single internal record.

External files can only generate internal records of a single data type, such as 3D points with the classification "entered".

In order to identify individual fields in the external data records, **Axyz** permits the use of *delimiter* characters such as semi-colons or tabs which separate the fields. Alternatively the data can be input in *fixed width* columns. External files with this format have elements which line up vertically when printed.

Axyz provides standard templates for importing data but the import function itself allows the user to define new templates. A *wizard* is provided to assist in preparing these.

Since data exchange is ordinarily a two-way process, templates are stored in a named IED file which contains both an import and export description. When a new import template is created, a corresponding export template is automatically created. An overwrite warning guards against accidental overwriting if the file already contains an import template. Deletion of an import template will also delete the corresponding export template, but again a warning guards against accidental deletion of the wrong template.

14.1.1 Missing and modified input

If fields required for internal records are missing from the external records, default values can be prepared for these. For example, if the external data contains a simple list of coordinates without identifiers a default identifier can be set which is given an incrementing numerical extension for succeeding input records.

Fields in the external records can be ignored entirely or their information replaced by default information.

It is also possible to test the external records and alter the corresponding internal fields. For example, an external record might contain the value -99 meaning "treat this coordinate as accurately known and fixed in any transformation". Any other value in this field means "this is a standard error for the coordinate". **Axyz** can make use of this information but handles it differently internally. It would be possible to define a *conditional check* which will insert the internal label "FIXED" when the value -99 is found, but otherwise insert the actual value.

In this way internal records can be generated whose properties closely match the properties of the external records.

14.2 Templates for importing VSTARS data

The VSTARS videometric system creates output data files containing mixed types of 3D data. These are recorded in separate sections of the output file, under different headers. The individual records can also be recognized by the naming convention used.

Three different data types can be imported into **Axyz** from a VSTARS output file:

- 1. Label records
- 2. Code records
- 3. Probe records

By choosing the correct template, records starting with the appropriate code name (LABEL, CODE, PROBE) can be imported into **Axyz** using standard templates.

14.2.1 Import LABEL records

Use the template "VSt3D VStars 3D LabelPoints (*.txt)".

VSTARS record format:

LABELi, x, y, z, stdx, stdy, stdz, offset, residualRMS, flag

When imported, LABEL records create points of type Measured.

Fields not specified in the "Advanced" dialogue box are interpreted as follows:

VSTARS field	Axyz field
Offset	Target thickness
	Thickness type is "Shape" but the shape ID is not yet defined.
residual RMS	Total RMS
LABELi	Point ID
flag	cannot be directly used

14.2.2 Import CODE records

Use the template "VSt3D VStars 3D CodePoints (*.txt)".

VSTARS record format: CODEi, x, y, z, stdx, stdy, stdz, offset, residualRMS, flag

When imported, CODE records create points of type Control.

Fields not specified in the "Advanced" dialogue box are interpreted as follows:

VSTARS field	Axyz field	
residual RMS	Total RMS	
CODEi	Point ID	

14.2.3 Import PROBE records

Use the template "VSt3D VStars 3D ProbePoints (*.txt)".

VSTARS probes are treated as **Axyz** hidden point devices in which the device points are measured independently and the hidden point computed off line, using the corresponding analysis function.

VSTARS record format: PROBEi, {ProbeName}, x1, y1, z1, x2, y2, z2, x3, y3, z3, x4, y4, z4, x5, y5, z5 **Axyz** can only use a numerical ID for the probe name (hidden point device name). In VSTARS the probe name should start with a numerical ID, e.g.

"100Heli-Probe with 6 mm Ball Tip (sn16-3)"

The initial numerical part of the name is taken as the corresponding hidden point device ID, in this case "100". This device must therefore also be defined in the **Axyz** job file.

If the numerical ID cannot be taken from the string and/or is not in the job file, the current default device ID will be assumed.

Once imported, remember to calculated the corresponding hidden point using the corresponding CDM Analysis function.

14.3 Importing an external file of data

Call up the import function by one of the following means:

- DM toolbar button: 🔁
- Data menu: Import
- Right mouse click in an open DM detail view: Import

Note

If the DM is open, the currently displayed table does not indicate where the imported data is to be stored. The storage location of the imported data depends on settings made during import and on the type of data imported.

14.3.1 Dialogue box: Import

A standard Windows dialogue box is used with modifications for importing into the **Axyz** database.

			File	: selecti 	on list	
Import Dialog						? ×
Look in:	🚖 Externa	al numeric d	ata	⊡		× 📰 🏛
Antennao. Antennao. Control 01. Control 02. Coordsys 0 ManCAT p	ctl dat dat dat 01.dat ioints 01.dat	웹 ManC 에 Ref pl 에 Ref pl 에 Ref pl 에 Reflec 에 Shape	AT points 02 ts 01.dat ts 02.dat ts 03.dat stors 01.dat es 01.dat	dat 🖻) testexpo	rt.dat
File <u>n</u> ame: Files of <u>type</u> :	ManCAT p ManCatPo	oints 01.da int(*.dat) ected	t		•	<u>O</u> pen Cancel
point1 2 point2 2 point3 1 point4 1 ✓	268.80 3 2880.12 3 584.05 3 050.02 -	3645.10 3420.48 3526.08 2527.10	296.57 308.57 -1239.24 737.71	0.02 0.08 0.05 0.21		<u>A</u> dvanced <u>D</u> elete <u>W</u> izard
Status messag	je			Pre	eview lis	t Imp 01.BMP

. ..

. .

Look in

Select the drive and folder containing the files you want to import.

File Name

Insert the name of the file you want to import by clicking on it in the selection list of available files.

Files of type

Select the file type which specifies the required import template. The extension name of the import template determines which files are presented in the selection list.

Add only the records selected

Click this option to select specific records from the external file, otherwise all records will be read in.

Make the selection by clicking on the items in the first column of the preview list using standard windows techniques:

- Single click selects a single item in the list
- SHIFT+click selects a block
- CTRL+click adds or removes a single item

In the example, only records with the IDs "Point1", "Point2", "Point4" will be imported.

Preview list

This shows the external records provisionally interpreted according to the selected template.

Status message

The status message in the bottom left corner indicates how many records in the external file.

Open button

Click this button to import the records from the specified file.

Delete button

Use this button to delete an existing import template. This is the template named in the **Files of type** box.

Some templates supplied as part of the original installation may not be deleted, and the following message appears:

idm	×
₹	This description is protected. You can not delete it.
	<u> </u>
	Imp-Exp - deletion not OK hmp

Templates you create yourself may be deleted, but a check message appears. For example, if the template **Pt_meas** (*.*) was chosen, this message would appear:



Wizard button

Click the Wizard button to define or modify import templates.

Advanced button

Click the **Advanced** button to modify default IDs and to specify units and coordinate system (if relevant) of the data being imported.

Windows HELP

Standard Windows help is available in a "popup" box by clicking on the question mark button **?** and then clicking on part of the box for which help is required.

14.3.2 Dialogue box: Advanced

The imported data may not contain identifiers which indicate where it is to be located in the database. In addition point IDs may not be imported. In both cases default specifications are required.

If the external data contains measurement or coordinate data, then the external units and coordinate system may have to be specified in order to transform the data into the default storage values used by the database.

See also "Coordinate System of external data" on page 162.

Advanced Import Settings					
Add to <u>W</u> p ID:	DEFAULT	ОК			
Add to <u>S</u> et ID:	Set1	Cancel			
Add to <u>R</u> ef ID:	Ref1				
Start <u>P</u> tId Increment with:	pt4				
Length unit: of external data millimeter 💌					
CS type of external data	RHR				
<u>C</u> S of external data:	Colani/Colani-shift	7			
Average Multiple points	in list				
		1 00 DMD			

Imp 02.BMP

Add to Wp ID

Relevant to any data which must be stored in a specific workpiece. Specify the default workpiece ID here.

Add to Set ID

Relevant to tracker measurement and coordinate sets. Specify the default set ID here.

Add to Ref ID

Relevant to reference data. Specify the default reference set ID here.

Start Ptld increment with

Relevant to any data requiring point IDs in the data base. Specify a starting point ID here. Successive imported records receive a point ID by incrementing a numeric suffix of this ID.

CS type of external data

Specify the type of coordinate system in which the external data are stored by selection from the drop-down list.

Length unit of external data

Specify the length units in which the external data are stored by selection from the drop-down list.

Angle unit of external data

Specify the angle units in which the external data are stored by selection from the drop-down list.

CS type of external data

Relevant to any imported data containing 3D data, except for:

- Reference points for transformation calculations, build and inspect tasks
- Control points for orientation

The coordinate system in which the external data are stored must already be defined in the database. Select the appropriate coordinate system from the drop-down list.

For a fuller discussion, see "Coordinate System of external data" on page 162.

Average multiple points in list

This is relevant to external data stored in the GSI8 format used in the Leica REC module for recording data in the field. This is a 3D data format which may result in several measurements of the same point. These multiple measurements will be averaged to a single measurement if this option is selected.

14.3.3 Coordinate System of external data

Internally measured 3D data and information derived from it, such as standard **Axyz** shapes, are stored in the **Base Coordinate System**.

External data which is being imported into the measured data may be stored in a different coordinate system. It is therefore necessary in many cases to transform the external data from its own coordinate system into the base coordinate system. This is only possible if the external coordinate system already exists in the database and the necessary transformation parameters are therefore known.

Some external data does not need to be transformed. Transformation is not required if point data imported for the following purposes:

- Reference points for transformation calculations, build and inspect tasks
- Control points for orientation

Direct importation of coordinate systems does not involve transformation since these provide a direct definition of such transformations.

Some external data does not contain 3D point information, e.g. reflector definitions, and transformation is not relevant in such cases.

When imported data has been transformed, the following dialogue box appears:



This is a security measure only. If the incorrect coordinate system has been defined in the **Advanced** dialogue the correct system can be chosen from the available drop-down list.

14.4 Wizard - Defining and modifying an import template

To define an import template you need a file containing data in the format you wish to read. The wizard will then guide you though the procedure.

It is simpler to create a template if the data to be imported was originally exported using an **Axyz** export template. The import template can then be directly generated from this export template, and minor modifications made if required.

Alternatively the methods for manually defining the layout of the external data records are straightforward.

In the main import dialogue box, select the file type "New (*.*)" which implies that an import template does not yet exist.

Click on the Wizard button to move to the first page of the import wizard.

14.4.1 Import wizard: Page 1

Import Wizard Page 1			
This page lets you select the Import	Use other For	mat Decsription as Template	e : <u>B</u> rowse
dala lype	Define char	acter conversion of ID fields	: <u>C</u> harConvert
Original Data Type		File Includes F	Header record
○ Fixed <u>W</u> idth		Start Import at <u>B</u>	low:
Description (extension):		<u>C</u> omment line begins v	with:
Untitled (*.*)		<u>nly import lines beginning v</u>	with:
Preview of file			
D:\AxyzData\Jobs - SAK\External num	eric data\Ref pts I	03.dat	
bp1 bp2	100.00 300.00	100.00 100.00	100.00 100.00
ГГ	c Bask	Neuto Correct	
	< <u>в</u> аск		

Original data type

Indicate if the external data has fields separated by special characters (delimited) or if it is arranged in fixed width columns.

Use other format description as template

If the external data was originally exported from **Axyz**, select this option, which is recommended if possible. Click the **Browse** button to see a list of available templates as follows:

Select Export file to use for Impor	t 🗵
ECDS-CTL Control Point(*.ctl)	
ECDS-CTL Control Point(*.ctl)	<u> </u>
ManCatPoint(*.dat)	
MyPointFormat(*.dat)	
MyRefPointFormat(*.dat)	-
OK	Cancel
	Imp 00 DMD

Select the required template from the drop-down list.

CharConvert button

This button provides a dialogue box to convert character pairs from an external format to an internal format. This conversion is only applied to IDs .

See "Import wizard: Character conversion" on page 166.

File includes header record

Select this option if the first record is a header record. A header record can quickly define the fields.

Start import at row

The first records in an external file may not contain relevant data. Indicate the first row containing data.

Note

If you have specified that the external file contains a header record then the following record is considered to indicate row 1. If all records after the header are valid data records then start importing at row 1 in this case.

Comment line begins with

If your external data is interspersed with comment lines which start with a particular character string of up to 3 characters, these can be ignored by specifying the character string here.

Only import lines beginning with

If you only want to use external records which have a particular identifying character string at the start, specify the string here.

Description (extension)

This is the name for the import file type, together with its default extension in brackets, which will be used when saving the import template. Change the name if wished. It can also be altered in the final stage of the definition.

Preview list

The preview list shows the initial records unchanged from their external format. Tabs are indicated by vertical bars.

Next button

Click this button to move to the next page of the export wizard.

14.4.2 Import wizard: Character conversion

ID Character Conversion Editor		×
External Internal Character Character	Import> p T o A	OK Cancel Clear All
Make Uppercase: Point1 -> POINT Make Lowercase: POINT1 -> Point	1	

This box defines character pairs which define conversion from an external format to an internal format. This is applied only to IDs. The example shows that the external characters "p" and "t" in any ID will be converted to the internal characters "T" and "A" respectively.

Enter an **External character** in the box provided. Enter the corresponding **Internal character** in the box provided. Click to add the pair to the **Import ->** list.

To remove a pair from this list, highlight the pair and click <u></u>

Make uppercase

Converts external lowercase letters to internal uppercase as shown.

Make lowercase

Converts external uppercase letters to internal lowercase as shown.

14.4.3 Import wizard: Page 2 for delimited data

0.02 0.21 0.08 0.10
0.02 0.21 0.08 0.10
0.02 0.21 0.08 0.10
0.02 0.21 0.08 0.10
0.08 0.10
0.05 0.11
0.21 0.50
<u> </u>
0.05 0.21

This dialogue box is presented if you have specified delimited external data on page 1 of the wizard.

Delimiters

Choose one of the characters or select **Other** and type the single character of your choice in the box to the right.

Treat consecutive delimiters as one

A sequence of consecutive delimiters implies a series of fields between the delimiters, each containing blank data. This may not be the interpretation you want. Instead a delimiter sequence may simply mean the same as a single delimiter and should be interpreted as such.

This is mainly useful on importing data where, for example, fields are separated by multiple blanks but they do not quite line up in vertical columns.

Text qualifier

Text strings exist in the database, for example 16 character alpha-numeric identifiers and comments. These may contain characters which are the

same as the chosen delimiter and will therefore be treated as multiple fields when the data is imported.

To avoid this, the start and finish of text strings can be identified in the external file by a different character. Specify the character here.

Preview list

This shows the external records split up into fields according to the definition of the delimiter characters.

Back button

Click this button to return to page 1 of the wizard and change any definitions.

Next button

Click this button to move to page 3 of the wizard.

14.4.4 Import wizard: Page 2 for fixed width data

mport page 2			
This screen lets you set the fi	eld widths(Column breaks)		
Lines with arrows signify a c To CREATE a break li To DELETE a break lin To MOVE a break line	olumn break ne, click at the desired position ne, double click on the line. , CREATE a new one and DEL	ETE the old one.	
Data Preview 10	20 30	40	50
DIVIDE20 P1 P2 P3	2034.121 939.437 2088.856 2086.059	2646.300 2689.671 2644.132 2641.871	385.31 385.91 385.26 -1516.87
•			
	< <u>B</u> ack <u>N</u> e	ext > Cancel	Help

Imp 07.BMP

This dialogue box is presented if you have specified fixed width external data on page 1 of the wizard.

The objective here is to ensure that the external data is divided into the columns corresponding to the individual fields. In the data preview vertical lines break the data up into columns. Follow the instructions on the box to define columns by adding or removing lines.

Back button

Click this button to return to page 1 of the wizard and change any definitions.

Next button

Click this button to move to page 3 of the wizard.

14.4.5 Import wizard: Page 3

Import Wizard Pag	ge 3				
This page lets you	i select the record t	ype and field name	es for the imported (data	
<u>R</u> ecord Type :	Point		•	Restore	from <u>H</u> eader
Define <u>n</u> ame of se	elected		•		
<u>S</u> kip selecte	d field				
Selected field as	Condition	olumn[4] = -99) TH	IEN FIELD(1044) =	FIXED	
Data Braviewi					
Data <u>Freview</u> :				1	
Point ID	X	Y	Z	[Cond]	[Skip]
point1	537.600	7290.200	593.140	-99	-99
point2	5760.240	6840.960 7052 140	517.14U 2 47 0 4 00	U.16U QQ	0.200
points	3100.100	/052.160	-24/0.400		- 7 7
•					▶
		K Back	Finish	Cancel	Help

Imp 06.BMP

On entry to this stage of the wizard the external data records will be divided into fields (columns). If the data contained a header record, and this was specified on page 1, then these fields will already be provisionally labelled with the external headers. Otherwise the fields are provisionally labelled [Skip] to indicate that they will, by default, be ignored. The principal objective here is to assign correct headings to the fields you want to import. Click on a field (column) heading in the **Data Preview** box in order to make a change. Then use the following features.

Record type

This provides a drop-down list of all record types which can be imported into the **Axyz** database.

The type chosen here will be the type associated with the import definition and will determine in which general area of the database the imported data will be stored.

The selection here will also determine which field names are available for assignment to the fields of the external data.

Choose a type corresponding to the data to be imported.

Define name of selected

Click on a field name in the drop-down list in order to apply this name to the selected column.

The list contains all the **Axyz** database headings corresponding to the chosen internal record type.

Skip selected field

Click on a column and select this option to skip the associated data. The column header is then labelled [Skip].

Select field as condition

Click on this option to specify a conditional modification of the data in the selected field. The box to the right of the option indicates the currently applied condition. The column header is then labelled [Cond].

Use the following dialogue box to apply a condition:

Condition	×
Condition	
IF (Column = .99) THEN	
FIELD Weight X 💌 = FIXED	
ELSE FIELD Weight X 💌 = WEIGHTE]
Cancel	ОК
	Imp 09.BMP

IF

Type the numeric or alpha-numeric value in the column which triggers the conditional response.

THEN

Select any field from the drop-down list and type a value to be written to this field if the conditional response is triggered.

ELSE

If the conditional response is not triggered you may optionally select any field from the drop-down list and specify a value which it should receive in this case.

Restore from header button

If the data contained a header record, and this was specified on page 1, then this button is active. This header record specifies the initial column headings. If you change these and want to return to the initial condition, click this button.

Back button

Click this button to return to page 2 of the wizard and change any definitions.

Finish button

Click this button to complete the definition.

14.4.6 Import wizard: Finish



Save your defined import format with a specific name here.